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YELLOWKNIFE, NORTHWEST TERRITORirs 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 18, 1978 

Mr. Stewart, Mr. Lafferty, Mr. Lyall, Hon. Tom Butters, Mr. Fraser, Mr. Whitford, 
Hon. Arnold McCallum, Hon. Peter Ernerk, Mr. Kilabuk, Mr. Pudluk, Hon. David 
Searle, Mr. Nickerson 

ITEM NO. l: PRAYER 

---Prayer 

SPEAKER (Hon. David Searle): Gentlemen, just before starting our normal· 
business I thought that you would like to know that we have received a letter 
from the Commonwealth Parliamentary A.ssociation confirming that the Northwest 

.Territories branch has been approved. Our application has been approved for 
representation at the plenary conference by one delegate each year and this was 
approved by the general assembly of the association on the 29th of September in 
Jamaica. 

---Applause 

Item 2, replies to the Commissioner's Address. 

Item 3, questions and returns. 

ITEM NO. 3: QUESTIONS AND RETURNS 

Are there any returns? Hon. Arnold McCallum. 

Return To Question W4-66: Airstrip, Gjoa Haven 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, on October 16th,Mr. Lyall asked Question 
4-66 concerning the airstrip at Gjoa Haven. I have the following answer: The 
administration has been and will continue to press Transport Canada to build 
adequate airstrips under the northern airst�ips program. Airstrips of only 
3000 feet are not considered adequate for Spence Bay or Gjoa Haven. In light 
of the present carriers' plans and equipment, lengths of 4000 at Spence Bay and 
Gjoa Haven are essential. If Transport Canada will not agree to these lengths, 
the administration will have to consider what action it will take at that time. 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

Return To Question Wl-66: Reopening Of Fur Shops In Aklavik, Tuktoyaktuk And 
Fort McPherson 

HON. PETER ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, on October 16th, 1978, Mr. Steen asked Que�tion 
Wl-66 concerning the reopening of fur shops at Aklavik, Tuktoyaktuk and Fort 
McPherson. I have the following reply: As I indica'ted to the House on Monday, 
October 16th, 1978, immediate steps have been taken to reopen the fur shops at 
Aklavik and Tuktoyaktuk. Our regional staff flew into Tuktoyaktuk and into 
Aklavik to open the shops. Funding has been made available 'to allow the projects 
to produce new wolf parkas and to retrim muskrat parkas to meet orders from the 
markets. The volume of the work will employ six to eight employees for a two 
to three month period. 
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In the Fort McPherson project, we do not have a product with an established (�' market and so we _are not in a positi_on to open the proj.ect for production at '� 
the present time as we are in Tuktoyaktuk and Aklavik. Prior to May, 1977, the 
Fort McPherson project produced exclusively canvas items, tents and bags. At 
that time the revenues were unable to sustain the overhead expenses of production 
and it was decided to close down the canvas shop and to provide an alternative 
production line to maintain employment for people in Fort McPherson. We are 
well aware of the contribution that employment in the project has made to the 
economy and social conditions in Fort McPherson. 

Our staff has devoted considerable efforts, time and money to develop some new 
lines and markets for alternative sewing products. Six hundred small windbreaker­
type jackets were produced as prototypes to assess the labour force and training 
requirements for this kind of production. Then 1000 samples of spring, summer 
and fall jackets were made over the last winter and markets were tested in the 
North and the South. It was found that the quality would have to be upgraded 
but that there was a market for a limited quantit� These efforts have used up 
the budget that was available for the work. Further samples are now being 
produced in the Inuvik sewing centre as well as samples of clothing for the 
hospital and institutional market. Orders for a quantity of sweat shirts have 
also been received that would make a useful addition to the production line. I 
understand that small orders for canvas products continue to be received on the 
Fort McPherson project in numbers sufficient to employ two or three sewers. 
This volume of production will not support the overhead of the shop on its own. 

Last week our staff in the Inuvik region discussed these activities and plans 
with the people in Fort McPherson. Once markets have been identified for 
sufficient quantities of goods to support the project, our next step will be 
to put together an operational plan and obtain financing for the project. 
Because of the general spending restraint on government we must justify spending 
money on production based on a solid market forecast. I repeat, we do not yet 
have a product line with sufficient market acceptance to run a full production 
line at Fort McPherson or to open the project at the present time. 

The government recognizes its commitment to provide opportunities for employment 
in Fort McPherson within the amounts of money which are available to us and we 
will continue to do our very best to develop product lines in markets which 
will enable us to open the Fort McPherson project at the earliest opportunity. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further returns? Do you have a return, Mr. Lyall, or a written 
question? Written question then, Mr. Lyall. 
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Question Wl2-66: Musk- oxen Count, Holman Island 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Speaker, I would like to ask the administration when the 
Depart�ent of Natural and Cultural Affairs is going to complete the musk-ox 
count in the Holman Island area so they may adjust their quota accordingly. 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Tor.i Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I will take the question as notice and have 
a reply filed but if the wildlife people are before the House in committee 
of the whole maybe he would address the question to them at the time. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further questions? Mr. Stewart. 

Question Wl3-66: Paving Of Mackenzie Highw�y 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, has the Alberta government offered the federal and/or 
territorial government to pave the Mackenzie highway from the Northwest 
Territories border to-Hay River? If so, why were they refused? 

MR. SPEAKER: Deputy Commissioner Parker. 

Partial Return To Question W13-66: Paving Of Mackenzie Hi� 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, the administration has heard nothing 
but rumours of the interest of the province of Alberta in assisting with the 
paving of a portion of the Mackenzie highway. However, if it pleases Members 
we would be satisfied to make suitable inquiries. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Pudluk. 

Question W14-66: Translation Of Co -op Regulations Into Inuktitut 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker, this question is concerning Pond Inlet. In 1975 the 
people from Pond Inlet requested that the regulations of the co-op be translated 
into Inuktitut. They have not received a reply yet. They would like to 
understand the regulations before they build a new Hudson's Bay Company store. 
Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

HOIL PETER ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, I will have to take the question as notice 
and provide a reply. 

MR. SPEAKER: Written questions? Mr. Kilabuk. 

Question Wl5-66: Gymnasium, Clyde River 

MR. _KILABUK: Mr. Speaker, this was brought up earlier. The people in Clyde 
River would like to know when the gymnasium will be built. Will it be built 
during the 1979-80 fiscal year? 

MR. SPEAKER: �hich Member of the Executive wishes to answer? Deputy 
�ommissioner Parker. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, I am not sufficiently certain of the 
question because my hearing aid is muffled but I will take the question from 
the transcript and provide a reply later on this �assion. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Nickerson . 

. · -
. .  
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Question W16-66: Northeast Mackenzie Transportation Study 

MR. N ICKERSON: Mr. Speaker, in his reply to Question 9-6 5 on the 1 2th of May, 
1978, the Deputy Commissi-0ner stated that phase one of th� north�ast Mackenzie 
transportation study would be completed by the 30th of June, 1978. Has this 
been done and if so, does the administration plan to table phase one of the 
study at this session? 

MR. SPEAKER: Deputy Commissioner Parker. 

Return To Question Wl6-66: Northeast Mackenzie Transportation Study 

DEPUTY COMM ISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, the study has not been completed as 
yet. I am therefore, not in the position to table anything to do with the 
study at this session. I will, if I may though, attempt to obtain a new timing 
on the completion of the study. 

MR. SPEAKER: Are there further written questions? Mr. Nickerson. 

Question Wl7-66: Settlement At Wholdaia Lake 

MR. N ICKERSON: Mr. Speaker, on the 1 1th of September, 1978, CBC radio carried 
a story dealing with the possible establishment by people from Saskatchewan 

'of a new settlement at Wholdaia Lake in the Northwest Territories. Could the 
administration furnish the Legislature with any information they have regarding 
this plan? 

M R. SPEAKER: Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I will take the question as notice, Mr. Nickerson, as I 
believe my department has had some correspondence in this matter and can 
probably provide the most complete reply. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions? Mr. Kilabuk. 

Question Wl8-66: Broughton Island, Dock 

MR. K ILABUK: Mr. Speaker\ I have four questions from Broughton Island which 
have been brought to me. · I  have mentioned this before. Does the administration 
have any plans to build a docking area for Broughton Island? There is a need 
for this facility for the unloading of barges, winter use and docking area 
during stormy weather. Could this facility be made available to the settlement 
for 1979? 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Arnold Mccallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, again I think we are having some difficulty 
getting the translation through the receiver sets. I think if I understand the 
question correctly, the Member is asking what th-eadministration has done about 
a dock on Broughton Island. I think, Mr. Speaker, we would take the question 
as notice and come back with a reply. 

. . 
. .. .  · 
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MR. SPEAKER: Further questions? Mr. Kilabuk. 

Question Wl9-66: Air Terminal, Broughton Island 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Speaker, another question on Broughton Island. Would the 
administration please advise as to the feasibility of providing an air terminal 
at Broughton Island? The airstrip is quite a distance from the settlement and 
results in much inconvenience and discomfort to the travelling public. I would 
ask that this be discussed at this session. 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Arnold McCallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, again I will take the question as notice and 
file a reply. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Lyall. 

Question W2O-66: Fire Alarm System, Spence Bay 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Speaker, I would like to ask when the administration is going to 
complete the fire alarm system in Spence Bay. They have been working on it now 
I think for the last six years or so. 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Arnold McCallum. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I will take the question as notice and will 
file a reply. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions, gentlemen. Mr. Kilabuk. 

Question W2l-66: Sewing Centre, Broughton Island 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Speaker, I have a request from Broughton Island. The community 
of Broughto� Island has asked me this question and I have mentioned it in the 
past. The community would like additional funds to construct a sewing centre. 
The material for the building is in Broughton Island right now. Could the 
administration supply additional funds for the construction of this building so 
that more women may become employed? 

MR. SPEAKER: Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

HON. PETER ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, as I am not familiar With the plans for 
Broughton Island with regard to the sewing centre I will have to provide a reply 
later on. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions, gentlemen. Mr. Lyall. 

Question W22-66: Sewage Disposal, Spence Bay 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Speaker, I would like to ask the administration about the 
situation in Spence Bay, where they are planning to spill the sewage. I would 
like them to check it out because I think it is very important that they send 
somebody up there to find out exactly where they are going to spill it. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, I will take the advice of the Honourable 
. Member and look into the situation and come back with a reply to it. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Stewart. 

Question W23�66: Alberta Government Opportunities Corporatio'n 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, has the Alberta government through its opportunities 
corporation offered its services to the Northwest Territories? 

MR. SPEAKER: Deputy Commissioner Parker. 
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Return To Question W23-66: Alberta Government Opportunities Corporation 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, yes, the Alberta government has 
offered and the Executive Committee considered the matter and we have responded 
to the Alberta government advising that we would be pleased to be part of their 
scheme and we asked only that applications that are made to the Alberta 
opportunities group ,be checked through our organization to make sure that there 
is no duplication. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions? Mr. Kilabuk. 

Question W24-66: Police Officer, Broughton Island 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Speaker, this is another question from Broughton Island. The 
peopl� of Broughton Island would like a police officer in their settlement. The 
housing for the police officer has already been sent in, but no police officer. 
If a police officer is not going to be ·stationed in Broughton Island the people 
would like to know why and, therefo�e, request that the superintendent of the 
RCMP accompany the Commissioner on his next tour to supply this information. 
Would it be possible for the superintendent of the RCMP to accompany the 
Commissioner on his next tour? 

MR. SPEAKER: Deputy Commissioner Parker. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, we will take the question of an RCMP 
officer at Broughton Island as notice and supply an answer. We will discuss 
this matter with the superintendent of the RCMP. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further questions. 

Item 4, oral questions. 

Item 5, petitions. 

Item 6, reports of standing and special committees. 

Item 7, notices of motion. 

ITEM NO. 7: NOTICES OF MOTION 

Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: On a point of order, Mr. Speaker, I wonder if it would be possibli 
for you to advise me of the procedure to be used in introducing a motion for the 
production of papers, Is it necessary t� give a notice? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Nickerson, do you think maybe we can go on and take the other 
notices while we find the appropriate Rule? 

Notice Of Motion 6-66: Parliamentary Privilege 

MR. NICKERSON: I give notice, Mr. Speaker, that on Thursday, the 19th of October, 
I will introduce a motion dealing with the establishment of a special commit.t.�e 
pursuant to section 37 of the Rules of this Assembly to inquire int� certai� 
matters of parliamentary privilege. 

Notice Of Motion 7-66: Meeting With Owners Of Pacific Western Airlines And 
Transair 

Mr. Speaker, on the same date I plan to introduce a motion d�aling with a request 
for a meeting 'between the Government of the Northwest Territories and the owners 
or the people who have the controlling interest in Pacific Western Airlines and 
Transair, namely, the Government of Alberta. 

( 
\ 
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MR. SPEAKE R: Further notices of motion. Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

Notice Of Motion 8-66: Invitation To Parks Canada Officials Of DIANO 

HON. PETE R E RNERK: Mr. Speaker, the intent of my motion which I would like to 
give notice for tomorrow, October 19th, 1978, is to extend an invitation to 
officials of Parks Canada to appear before this Assembly for the January session, 
1979. 

MR. SPEAKE R: Further notices of motion. Mr. Nickerson, on your question of 
whether or not you need to give notice of motion before you put a motion for the 
production of papers, I believe we get guidance from Rule 42 which deals with 
notice and when it is required. Subrule (2) says in effect that notice is not 
required for a certain class of matters. Unfortunately, Rules for the production 
of papers are not set out in there, so by reverse deduction, as you might say 
in other words because it is not exempt it seems to me you should give notice 
of motion for the production of documents. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKE RSON: I presume, Mr. Speaker, that there is a Rule against giving_more 
than one or two notices at any one time and therefore I would not be able to 
give a notice of motion for the production of papers at the present time. Am I 
correct in that assumption? 

MR. SPEAKE R: Yes, Rule 43 says: "No Member shall give more than two notices of 
motion in any one day. " and if you have given two you can not give any more 
unless you want to ask the House's indulgence for unanimous consent to waive 
Rule 43. That is the only other way around it or, Hon. Arnold Mccallum. it would 
be for Mr. Nickerson to make the request or ask me to make the request. Do you 
wish me to put the question, Mr. Nickerson? 

MR. NICKE RSON: No, Mr. Speaker, I am quite prepared to do it tomorrow. 

MR. SPEAKE R: Item 8, motions for the production of papers. 

Item 9, motions. 

ITE M NO. 9: MOTIONS 

Motion 4-66. Mr. Nickerson. 

Motion 4-66: Area Development Ordinance 

MR. NICKE RSON: Mr. Speaker: 

WHE REAS it would be possible at present for the government to declare very 
large areas of land as "development areas" under the Area Development 
Ordinance contrary to the intent of the Legislature which envisaged such 
areas as being of a reasonable size; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this House would favourably receive a proposal 
to limit the maximum size of a "development area" under the Area 
Development Ordinance. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Pudluk. Discussion? Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: If I may speak very briefly to this, Mr. Speaker, the Area 
Development Ordinance as we all know was originally put into effect to enable 
projects such as Nanisivik to be put under some kind of control and regulation. 
There was a time when Nanisivik first started to go ahead and of course there 
was no municipality there and it was necessary to e�tablish a certain numbet 
of bylaws and other rules for the operation of that area. Another example of 
the legitimate use of the Area Development Ordinance would be for the proposed 
capital site in Yellowknife, the use of the examples given 'by the government 
when the Area Development Ordinance was first brought before the Legislature 
and I do not think we can really quarrel with that. There has to be some 
enabling provision for that type of activity to take place in those small and 
special development areas. 
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However, over a period of time it seems that there is a body of thought within 
the Government of the Northwest Territories that can see this ordinance -- it is 
only three or four pages and a lot of people overlook it -- and they can see 
where they can use that to control very large areas of land. This is something 
that the Legislature obviously did not contemplate when they passed it. 

We have heard suggestions that either side of the highway, for instance, maybe 
up to four miles on either side of the highway for a stretch of highway 200, 
300 or 400 miles and who knows, that it might be declared an area or a development 
area under the Area Development Ordinance. This would take away from the normal 
method of dealing with land and being subjected to certain rules and regulations 
from other ordinances or municipal bylaws and it would take all of this away 
from the mainstream of regulation. It would allow people in government, bureau­
crats in government to strictly regulate what went on in these huge great areas 
of land. 

Now, just as an example of what might go wr�n�, a few mo�ths ago there was a 
proposal to use the Area Development Ordinance to stop people putting tents at 
the side of the road or within, I think it was, four miles of the centre line of 
a road throughout th�;entir� length of the road. That means that nobody would 
have been abJ�_to_�ut a tent �ay between Yellowknife and Rae at the side of the 
road. We �e� the�e· rather•silly things developing and some of the people we 
have in our employ th1nk that there is nothing wrong in taking away the liberty 
of an individual to put a tent wherever he feels like it at the side of a road 
and I think that that is something we should retain in the Northwest Territories. 
While the Area Development Ordinance stands as it is it would be quite possible 
for the government to designate half of the Northwest Territories as a develop­
ment area and subject-it to all of these harsh and unnecessary regulations. 

Original Intent Of·ihe Ordinance 

Therefore, I think in keeping with the original intent of the legislation we 
should specify a maximum size of a development area. I would suggest somewhere 
in the region of 100 square kilometers or something of that area. That would 
obviously have to be decided later if the House decided to adopt this motion 
but I think there are very good reasons why these restrictions should be put 
on the government. We just can not allow the government to indiscriminately 
make rules and regulations to interfere with the liberties of the people of 
the Northwest Territories just because they feel it is some kind of an 
administrative expediency. Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further discussion? Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, although I can sympathize with the intent of Mr. · 
Nickerson, I find it difficult to strike an area of maximum size that could 
cover all situations. Secondly, I suggest to him that indeed if tne government 
wishes to control land that there is no �eason why they can not in one develop­
�ent area just take 100 square kilometers, that is development area number one, 
and number two right next to it and so on. So, if you really want to break the 
rule or the intent of the legislation by putting a maximum line, when that in 
effect is what you have to do, therefore, I can not support the motion because 
I think we are doing things that we just can not enforce. 

·.,·.•.····::, ' ' . .. . . . . • '  . -. 

. . . . · -
· •· . .. .  · · •v·.·,,-, . .  ·,•,·· ·.•··•:· 
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MR. SPEAKE R: Further discussion. If there is no further discussion then 
Mr. Pudluk. 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker, I am lost and I wonder if Mr. Nickerson would 
talk to me personally and privately if I may. I am quite lost and I was the 
seconder. 

MR. SPE AKE R: Mr. Pudluk, I do not know of any way once we are half way through 
discussion you can stop and talk privately with Mr. Nickerson but he may wish 
to attempt to explain the matter to you if he elects to sum up. Mr. Nickerson, 
do you wish to make further comment? Mr. Lyall. 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Speaker, I would just like to ask the Legal Advisor whether 
this motion is in line or not. 

MR. SPE AKER: Mr. Lyall, you can not ask the Legal Advisor that. If you were 
of an opinion that the motion is out of order you can ask me that. 

MR. LYALL: Yes, Mr. Speaker, I will ask you that then. 

MR. SPEAKE R: The answer to your question is that it is in order. Further 
discussion? Mr. Nickerson, do you wish to exercise your right to speak last 
and thereby wind up the debate? 

Explanation Of Ordinance 

MR. NICKE RSON: What I will do, Mr. Speaker, is try and explain maybe in a 
little bit more detail what the Area Development Ordinance really says and 
what it does. This particular piece of legislation was passed originally in 
1956. The need for it was felt because there were certain areas within the 
Northwest Territories which were experiencing some kind of development. 
Nanisivik is probably a very good example. There were at that time no 
municipal governments that could enact bylaws dealing with local rules and 
all of the things that a municipality normally regulates with respect to and 
there was a need for some mechanism whereby this type of legislation could 
be put into effect. The way that it was done was through the Area Development 
Ordinance whereby the Commissioner was empowered to designate certain areas 
of land within the Northwest Territories as development areas and then by 
Commissioner's orders he could regulate. 

There are a whole list of things specified in the ordinance and a lot of 
them are normal municipal responsibilities. Examples are the zoning of the 
area, the allocation of the land for agricultural, residential, business, 
industrial and other purposes; the regulation or prohibitiori of alteration 
and repair of buildings; regulation with respect to streets, roads, lanes, 
sidewalks, power lines and regulation with respect to fire orotection and 
public health and all of these types of things. That was the reason why 
the Area Development Ordinance was passed, to enable municipal type 
regulations to take place in areas which were undergoing development and 
which had not reached the stage where they had prooer municipal government. 

Ordinance Used For Ulterior Motives 

My point is that this ordinance has been used or tried to be used for ulterior 
motives, that is, instead of designating a small area of land where some 
special form of development was being undertaken, certain people within the 
government wanted to, use this for declaring huge great areas of land, strips 
of land along roads and along rivers and declarjng·these as areas df being 

·- · . ·  . - . -



- 52 -

subject to special regulations by Commissioner's order. The example that I 
cited was an occurrence several months ago where people in the employ of this 
government really wanted to stop people putting tents up on the side of the 
road within two or four miles of the highway. This type of restriction, 
and if we are not forever vigilant, people in government will try to impose 
these on us. I think that there is no necessity and no reason and it is 
contrary to the intent of the Legislature to allow the Commissioner to 
impose the very tight and stringent regulations on very large areas of land 
for which there is no real necessity or no real need to do that. 

Now, just very briefly in reply to the points raised by the Honourable 
Member from Hay River; in designing any change to the legislation it would, 
of course, have to take into account what he said. There would have to be 
some restriction on the number· of development areas that could be established 
by the Commissioner within any one given larger area. We would obviously 
have to give some thought to that. 

Another thing we would have to take into account is the shape of any 
development area. Under certain regulations made under the Territorial Lands 
Act when we are talking about areas of land and people who do not want a 
strip of land 100 miles long and 100 feet wide. They do not want that to 
happen to take up the allowable acreage, the specifications are in there 
that say, for instance, the maximum dimension of a certain area of land 
shall not exceed five times the minimum dimension, so in the technical 
design of legislation, you would obviously have to take that into account 
and give some thought to it. The idea of putting this motion before this 
House is not to deal with those technical problems of legal draftsmanship 
but it is just to get the idea or thoughts of the Members of this House as 
to whether or not they would look favourably upon the introduction of such 
legislation to change the Area Development Ordinance. 

Motion 4-66, Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: On the motion. The question being called. The question is: 
"Now therefore, I move that this House would favourably receive a proposal 
to limit the maximum size of a 'development area' under the Area Development 
Ordinance." The question being called. All in favour? Four. Contrary? 
Four. How that can happen with 12 Members in the House I do not know. 
The vote is four in favour and four contrary. The Speaker votes in favour 
of the resolution. 

---Carried 

C 

/-

\ 
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Motion 5-66, Mr. Nickerson. 

Motion 5-66: COPE Land Clai� 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Speaker: 
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NOW THEREFORE, I move that at a suitable time to be set by the Speaker, 
this House resolve itself into committee of the whole to receive the 
advice of the Hon. Tom Butters regarding the Committee for Original 
Peoples Entitlement, COPE, land claim settlement and to discuss that said 
proposed settlement. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Pudluk. Discussion? 

Motion 5-66, Carried 

Question being called. All in favour? Down. Contrary? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Item 10, tabling of  documents. 

ITEM NO. 10: TABLING OF DOCUMENTS 

Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I wish to table the following document: 

Tabled Document 11-66, Memorandum of Understanding between the Minister of Indian 
Affairs and Northern Development and the Commissioner of the Government of the 
Northwest Territories on the Role of the Government of the Northwest Territories 
in the Claims Process. With this document, sir, I believe that the Minister of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development has recognized and more precis�ly 
defined the legitimate role of the territorial government and this Assembly in 
the settling of land claims or land rights in the Northwest Territories. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further documents to be tabled. Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

HON. PETER ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, I wish to table the following: 

Tabled Document 12-66, Draft of  Int�rview with Bryan Pearson: I had it 
transcribed this morning for the Members' information. They may even wish to 
take it from there after reading it. 

MR. SPEAKER: I am having a great deal of difficulty hearing this system. I do 
not think you need necessarily repeat it but I wonder if I can draw Members' 
attention to trying to speak directly into their mike. I do not know if the 
rest of  you are having the same difficulty. Are there further documents to 
be tabled? 

Item 11, notices of  motion for the introduction of bills. 

ITEM NO. 11: NOTICES OF MOTION FOR THE INTRODUCTION OF BILLS 

Hon. Tom Butters. 

Notice Of Motion For First Reading Of  Bill 13�66, Supplementary App�opriation 
Ordinance No. 2, 1978-79 

· · 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I wish to give notice that on Thursday, 
October 19th, I will move first reading of Bill 13-66, An Ordinance Respecting 
Additional Expenditures for the Public Service for the Current Financial Year. 

MR. SPEAKER: Item 12, consideration in committee of the whole of bills, 
recommendations to the Legislature and other matters. 

. . . .  ; .... . . '. · • 
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ITEM NO. 12: CONSIDERATION IN COMMITTEE OF  THE WHOLE OF  BILLS, RECOMMENDATIONS 
TO THE LEGISLATURE AND OTHER MATTERS 

I assume we are ready now, are we, to deal with Bill 3-66, Wildlife Ordinance? 

HON. PETER ERNERK: Yes, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: In that case, this House will resolve into committee of the whole 
for consideration of Bill 3-66, Wildlife Ordinance and from the mad pointing 
of fingers that I see I take it, Mr. Stewart, you would like Mr. Fraser to chair 
that committee of the whole and Mr. Fraser shakes his head indicating he would 
not like to so shall we put you in the chair, Mr. Stewart? With Mr. Stewart in 
the chair. 

---Legislative Assembly resolved into committee of the whole for consideration 
of Bill 3-66, Wildlife Ordinance, with Mr. Stewart in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN.CPMMITTEE O F  THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER BILL 3-66, WILDLIFE ORDINANCE 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. St�wart): The committee will come to order for consideration 
of Bill 3-66, An Ordinance Respecting Wildlife. I understand, Hon. Tom Butters, 
that you have a few comments and wish to name some witnesses that you would like 
to call. Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, with your indulgence, yes. I would like to 
call expert witnesses now rather than through the debate so that they can join 
us and settle themselves comfortably with their papers and with the agreement 
of the House may I do this then now, sir? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): If you would. Proceed, Hon. Tom Butters. Are we 
agreed to call witnesses? 

---Agreed 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: I would like to call Mr. Norm Simmons, the superintendent of 
the wildlife service and Mr. Ellis Land who is responsible for field service 
division. I would be grateful too, if Mr. Vince Steen, the president of the 
Northwest Territories Game Advisory Council who appeared with us before and who 
is also in the chamber, might attend and if Mr. Derek Singer from the Department 
of Public Services, the legal adviser who drafted the legislation, may also 
attend with us. Possibly we could have a few more chairs. There are other 
witnesses in the House whom I might request permission to call later. One is 
Mr. William Nasogaluak who i s  the owner and manager of the reindeer herd in 
Tuktoyaktuk and also Mr. Ray James who is  the Northwest Territories gun control 
officer for the territories. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Would the witnesses join us  at the 
table please? Mr. Fraser. 

MR. FRASER: Mr. Chairman, I would like to move a motion that we do �ot deal 
with Bill 3-66, Wildlife Ordinance at this time. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Just one moment, Mr. Fraser. Mr. Fraser, your 
motion is out of order. However, to accomplish your intent, I think your motion 
should be to report progress at this time. That is always in order. 

MR. FRASER: Mr. Chairman, I wish to report progresl. 

. . '• . - . , .... -·� 
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Motion To Report Progress.Defeated 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I have a motion on the floor to report progress. 
On the motion, all those in favour? Opposed? The motion is defeated. 

---Defeated 

Hon. Tom Butters, are you ready to proceed at this time? 

HON. TOM BUTTE RS: Yes, I am. I would like to switch chairs with the Deputy 
Commissioner, if I may. I have papers which I may wish to pass to the witnesses. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): If I recognize you as the Deputy Commissioner then 
we wil 1 take note of it. 

HON. TOM BUTTE RS: Mr. Chairman, I would like to provide a reasonably brief 
introduction to this bill although the draft ordinance which is before you is 
the same ordinance which appeared in January but there have been some amendments 
and suggestions and these are so set up so they can be readily identified and 
determined by the Members but I wish first to briefly review the history of 
game legislation in the Northwest Territories. 

Apparently the earliest game bill of any importance was passed in 1877. A few 
years later in 1883 an ordinance for the protection of game was enacted. An 
important revision and consolidation of the Game Ordinance occurred in 1903. 
It was not until 1948 that the responsibility for the preservation of game in 
the Northwest Territories became part of the powers of the Commissioner in Council. 
This involved an amendment to the Northwest Territories Act. In 1949 the first 
Game Ordinance was passed by the territorial Council. A significant revision 
occurred in 1960. This ordinance remained in effect until it was amended by this 
Assembly in 1972. 

In 1972 the Commissioner decided to revise the old 1960 Game Ordinance and this 
revision is the one that you have before you now. There were several important 
reasons for requesting a complete reorganization, a restructuring and revision 
of the old ordinance. First of all, the people who were most affected by the 
1960 legislation had little or no opportunity to express their views about the 
ordinance. Certainly the people did not have the opportunity to participate 
in the development of that legislation as they have had in the preparation of 
the bill that is before us today. 

Secondly, the Game Ordinance we now use for wildlife management is 18 years old. 
I think we would all agree that significant changes have taken place in the use 
of wildlife since 1960. There are many mor� people living in the Northwest 
Territories today and most of them wish to hunt. This brings increasing pressure 
to bear on the wildlife of these territories. Modern man and their machines 
make finding and killing game much easier. There are no longer inaccessible 
areas. Using aircraft, snowmobiles and rifles with telescopic sights, the 
hunter today can take any amount of game. We depend to a large extent upon the 
concern and reason of hunters and trappers in safeguarding wildlife but human 
nature being what it is, comprehensive wildlife legislation is necessary if we 
are to pass the wildlife resources, the animals that we enjoy today, on to 
future generations. 

Shortcomings Of Present Ordinance 

I would like to speak specifically now about a few shortcomings of.the old Game 
Ordinance which can no l anger be patched up thr_o.ugh mi nor. amendments. For 
example, section 25 ( 1) of the existing ordinance deals .with bounties for predatory 
animals and section 37 with the issuing of beaver seals. Both matters are no 
longer applicable to present situations. Section 25 (2) where a maximum of $30 
may be paid to a person for expenses incurred in preparing the hide and hair 
of a bear killed in self-defence is no longer adequate. Section 31 deals with 
trapping areas. This is a section which should be in regulations so that changes 
requested by trappers can be made promptly. Some areas of the old Game Ordinance 
are unnecessarily restrictive; others unenforceable and yet other clauses do 
not protect wildlife sufficiently. 
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Some examples: if .wildlife officers were to enforce the section concerning 
motor vehicles they would be charging almost every hunter and trapper in the 
Northwest Territories. This is because snowmobiles are considered to be motor 
vehicles. Applications to establish game farms have been denied since there 
is no enabling legislation in the Game Ordinance to allow such ventures. The 
same is true for tanneries and there is no licensing provision for taxidermists 
under the present ordinance. Industrial exploration and development will have 
important effects on wildlife. The current Game Ordinance is not designed to 
protect wildlife during major development. This could pose serious problems 
for wildlife managers should a large development project, such as the Liard 
highway, occur in the near future. The expanded use of musk-ox, including 
commercial sale of the meat re�uested by the people, must be denied again because 
the Game Ordfnance does not permit ft. As you know, the number of animals killed 
is controlled by quota and therefore greater flexibility in the use of the meat 
is needed. 

Revision Of Ordinance Impractical 

The list of required changes to the old ordinance is now at sufficient length to 
make any solution short'�f compl�t� revision impractical. Very soon after the 
decisibn was made in.�972 to r��ise the Game Ordinance wildlife officers began 
talking to hunter.s and',trappe·rs· about changes t;o th.e.game laws. It soon became 
apparent that wildlife laws in.general were so poorly understood that no useful 
d,iscussion of proposed changes coull:I take place", First of all, the existing_ 
and proposed laws had to be translated into local languages before a meaningful 
dialogue and discussion could be developed. In order to promote understanding 
of game laws the government employed Mr. Frank Bailey, a 50 year resident of the 
North, to travel to communities to explain current laws and to listen to the 
recommendations expressed by the people concer�ing changes to the laws. He 
visited 52 communities and held many meetings during the period of September, 
1975 to April of 1977. During the last year of his tenure he worked for the 
Game Advisory Council and reported directly to them. His report was tabled before 

(' I 

this Assembly in May of 1977. 
( 

Publicity On Draft Legislation 

The Game Advisory Council has worked very hard on their review of the many drafts 
of the current ordinance. Their review and input occurred be�ween May of 1976 
and October o� 1977. As you well know, copies of the draft legislation were 
tabled before us in May of 1977. Since that time the proposed legislation has 
been well publicized on radio, television, by me•ns of a slide �nd print program, 
questions and answers, brochures and so on. Public.meetings .h�ve been held in 
every settlement with copies. translated into Inuktitut and into simple English 
usage. In some settlements 1t has been delivered door-to-door. Copies of the 
proposed legislation were also mailed to hunters' and trappers' associations, 
bands and settlement councils. 

I think it is fa1r to say that anyone who wished to be informed about the proposed 
ordinance have had their views heard or have read the draft legislation and have 
had an opportunity to do so over the last 18 months. I think as the Commissioner 
said in his opening remarks, probably our Wildlife Ordinance has received more 
public discussion than any other piece of legislation developed either in this 
jurisdiction or any other Canadian jurisdiction. 

After revealing to you some of the reasons for total rev1s1on of the 1960 
ordinance I would like to draw your attention to some of the advantages of the 
proposed bill for both the wildlife users and managers. This revised ordinance 
provides the legal framework whereby hunters' and trappers' associations or 
band councils may immediately accept meaningful re·sponsibility for wildlife 
management and receive more than token recognition. Just by way of commenting 
on that, this is a new addition to the ordinance and it is a. result of very 
intensive and very valuable discussions that were held by members of the wildlife 
service and myself, with Inuit Tapirisat of Canada both here. in Yellowknife and 

·- ·;.-•·.' 
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in Rankin Inlet and many of the new recommendattons whi ch you will be exam 1 n1 ng 
when looki ng at thi s  bil l , are as a result of those discussions and consultations. 

Furthermore, unenforceable laws and unnecessary restrictions have been largely 
eliminated whereas worthwhile activities and expanded uses of wildlife will be 
permitted. For example, correctional centres and schools wil l be allowed to 
conduct hunting and trapping courses as part of their rehabilitation or their 
cultural inclusion in their educational programs. In addition, the commercial 
use of musk-ox will be allowed under this bill. 

Relation To Land Claims 

I t  has been said that this legislation should not be considered until after land 
claims have been settled. Obviously some people feel that this wildlife bill 
will in some way jeopardize the settlement of claims. I would like to make it 
clear that this proposed bill is an interim -- no not interim legislation, it 
i s  a provincial-type legislation and it is submissive to the federal legislation 
in this field of which the final settlement of land claims will be made. This 
ordinance therefore is subject to federal acts which means that the federal law 
which will be enacted in order to settle land claims will overrule the territorial 
ordinance in many cases ; H owever, the total settlement of land claims may 
continue to be delayed for some years, whereas the changes reflected in this 
proposed ordinance are needed immediately if wildlife is to be managed properly. 

One of the points raised by Inuit Tapirisat of Canada was this point and their 
concern that this ordinance would jeopardize the final resolution of their land 
cla i ms. They requested that some type of preamble be included in the ordinance 
to point out what our Legal Advisor had told them which was that territorial 
legislation is secondary to the federal act. I have had developed a paper here 
on this matter which I will table, which ensures or points out, that the final 
settlement claims act will take precedence over territorial legislation and any 
amendments to do that would be reflected in the Northwest Territories Act. 

It is a fact, Mr. Chairman, I think I may go over the time usually allowed for 
making such presentations but I do believe it is very important that full and 
sufficient groundwork be laid for the bill and to bring Members up to date I 
would like the permission of the Assembly to continue over my ten minut� time 
period, please. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Do I have unanimous consent to allow Hon. Tom Butters 
to continue over the ten minute time period? 

MR. N ICKERSON : Denied. 

THE C HAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Unanimous consent is den i ed. I thought you were 
smarter than that, Hon. Tom Butters. Mr. Lyall, as chairman of our legislation 
committee, do you have any comments at . this time? 

. . · . 
. · .. · . 
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Study Of Bill By Committee On Legislation 

MR. LYALL: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would just like to say that the brief pre­
sented so far by the Honourable Minister is a very good one and I would j ust 
like to state that the people he did not mention are the standing committee 
on legislation which has already gone over this at least four times, I have 
taken it into every community and I think that it has bee� worked over by 
a lot of very good people. I personally would like to hear the rest of this 
report because I think this legislation is one of the most important ones 
to the people of the Northwest Territories. I think , Mr. Chairman, that I 
for one would like to _agree that we go clause by clause. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you, Mr. Lyall. Comments of a general 
nature to the bill? Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON . TOM BUTTE RS : Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I have not yet mentioned 
in the outline but I would point out before I am cut off ag a in whi.ch I am 
obviously going to be, that I was one of the Members who voted against 
bringing this bill forward in January. Since I have had the responsibility 
of seeing j t  brought back again to the Assembly I have attempted to ensure 
that it be discussed with all of the hunters ' and trappers' associations 
in the communit i es. I have also asked - or sent invitations to the leaders, 
the senior officials i n  the native organizations of the territories to appear 
with us at this time. The last I heard was that none of them would be 
appearing, but I have letters here from some of them and there is a possibility 
that COPE, Committee for Original Peopl es Entitlement, may like to be present 
with us before the ordinance is passed to third reading. So, certainly I have 
attempted to do everything I could, to ensure that full and comprehensive 
discussion has been carried out and especially with native people who are the 
ones who are most affected by this ordinance. 

Priority Is Subsistence 

I will carry on now then with the remarks that I was making before I was denied 
the consent to continue or denied permission to continue. It is a fact that 
this ordinance does in fact serve the people who depend upon the resource 
for part or, in some cases, their complete livelihood. The need of the 
subsistence user must be met first before the remainder of the wildlife is 
allotted to non-subsistent users. This has. been the position of this Assembly 
for as long as I have known it to be in existence and the new draft ordinance 
continues to reflect this very important priority which Members of this House 
have placed upon the utilization of wildlife resources in the. Northw �st 
Territories. The subsistence users in the Northwest Territories happen to 
be mainly native people so I uess that one may corrett ly say that • this new 
ordinance discrimi nates in favour �f native people. To s�y th�t the wildlife 
resource should be available equally to each  Canadian cftizen i s  to dverlook 
completely the historical, cultural and human reality in evioence i n  the North. 

I think you will find that when people have examined the contents of this bill 
in detail and have compared the bill to the laws now in effect, their 
opposition to the bill will be muted or reduced. I have found through many 
meetings held to discuss this ordinance that some opposition is due to mis­
interpretation of a particular section and when properly explained such 
oppositi on usually disappears. It is rather interesting to note that some people 
now believe that the new bill is now law. A person recently phoned a w i ldlife 
officer to report an aircraft and hunting party which had violated the 1 2  hour 
hunting prohibition clause. There are a number of other people who at recent 
meetings  had expressed surprise that this bill has_ p ot yet been passed. I think 
it is fair to suggest that, putti ng political issues aside� the hunters and 
trappers of the Northwest Territories support this ordinance and view it as 
a great improvement over the existing Game O r dinance. 
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Two Categories Of Opposition 

To end my remarks I wish to , ·eview some of the areas of seeming opposition 
which have been expressed in recent months concerning this bill. Those 
opposed to the passage of this bill may be separated into two categories, 
those who are opposed to certain areas within the ordinance and those who 
oppose it for political reasons. I found that those who oppose the contents 
and have been willing to sit down and discuss them came away with a better 
understanding of the bill and often have suggested many worthwhile alter­
natives to controversial clauses. Often many of the concerns expressed are 
dissipated, reduced, removed through a detailed explanation of a particular 
clause and a complementary regulation pertaining to it. 

I know there are differences of opinion in many areas. I think however 
that we must not lose sight of our main goal and that is to bring into law 
comprehensive legislation applicable to the problems of today which will 
ensure that wildlife is not depleted through overuse and careless human 
activity. If I might ask the indulgence of the committee again, I would 
ask, Mr . Chairman, if we could extend to each of our witnesses an opportunity 
to make a brief introduction of their areas of expertise if they wiih to or 
maybe even correct some misunderstandings I have put before you. 

Only Provincial-type Responsibility 

I have one other point I wish to make and that is that really the only 
provincial-type responsibility that we have as a Legislature is the management 
of our wildlife. I am quite sure that the federal government would take back 
that responsibility just like that. They would be willing to develop the 
regulations and the rules regarding the management of wildlife in the North­
west Territories tomorrow and they will do that if we refuse to accept this 
responsibility .  The Honourable Member from Yellowknife North has mentioned 
in his opening address or his reply to the Commissioner's Opening A d dress 
how we in the North wish to accept more responsibility and more autonomy 
and he derided the colonial system so cleverly, with his colourful use of words. 
But this is exactly what we would be perpetuating, the colonial system, if 
we refuse to accept the responsibility to manage wildlife in the territories, 
and to make the rules and regulations and provide leadership and the necessary 
legislation. Thank you. So if you might accept my suggestion possibly the 
witnesses could speak. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Thank you , Hon. Tom Butters. In view of the hour 
we will recess for 1 5  minutes for coffee . 

- - -SHORT RECESS 
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MR. S INGER: Mr . Chairman, my name is Derek Singer. I am legislative counsel 
in the legal services division of the government . The only comment I would like 
to make is upon the bill system which you see before you and which is rather 
anomalous . On the left hand side pages you see the original bill as introduced 
into the 64th session of the Legislative Assembly. On the right hand side you 
see the changes which are now proposed to be made to the original bill presented 
at the 64th session of the  Assembly. So, the left hand side the original bill 
already presented into the Assembly and on t he right hand side pages the 
proposed changes . This is explained on page la  of the bill for anyone who 
requires further clarification. Thank you, Mr . Chairman . 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you, Mr. Singer . Comments of a general nature 
on Bill 3-66. Mr . Nickerson . 

A More Concise Game Ordinance Preferred 

MR. N I CKERSON: I will try, Mr. Chairman, to confine my comments to within the 
ten minute allotted time period because I do not thin k I would stand much of a 
chance of getting more than ten minutes. My first comment, Mr. Chairman, is 
that in my humble opinion the proposed Wildli fe Ordinance and the regulations 
made thereunder are just too long and too complicated. I would have liked to 
have seen a game ordinance that a person could have carried in his back pocket . 
Speaking personally I find it difficult and complicated to understand as I am 
sure a lot of other people in the Northwest Territories do and in my opinion 
it would have been much better had we been able to come up with a much more 
simplified system . 

I dislike the view taken by the government, Mr. Chairman, which is inherent 
within this proposed legislation that everything should be disallowed and then 
we will allow certain things to happen. I would have much preferred it had we 
taken the view that everything is allowed except those things which it is very 
necessary to disallow . I think we have the emphasis wrong there. We have the 
concept the wrong way around. 

Hon. Tom Butters in his opening rema_ r� referred to the need for new legislation 
because the old Game Ordinance is some 1 8  years old. I do not necessarily 
agree with him that legislation should be changed just because it is old. If 
we look at the Criminal Code, for instance, that legislation is probably 
hundreds of years old, it is regularly kept up to date and I do not think 
that there is anything inherently wrong in a piece of legislation just because 
it is old . We have to be very careful before we change things . People get to 
know and get used to certain rules and regulations and laws. Laws should be 
a living thing and we should change it when necessary as we go along and not 
J ust throw out the old and put in the new for the sake  of doing so. I would 
have muc h  preferred had we made a series of amendments over the last four years 
to the Game Ordinance that was in effect �t that time and by now we might have 
ended up with something like we have before us today but without all the 
unnecessary hassle that it has caused. 

Too Much Authority Given To Hunters ' And Trappers ' Associations 

Another point of principle involved within the bill, Mr. Chairman, is the amount 
of authority given to the hunters ' and trappers ' associations . I have got 
nothing against the hunters ' and trappers ' associations, but it strikes me as 
peculiar where you would want to give the people involved in the business so 
much authority in the administration of this ordinance. To me it is like giving 
the Canadian Petroleum Association the authority to administer acts of parliament 
and regulations covering the exploration of hydrocarbons. You should obviously 
ta ke into account what the Canadian Petroleum As�ociation or what the hunters ' 
and trappers ' associations say about their particular field because they are 
the most knowledgeable about that field but in my opinion it is much too 
important and everybody in Canada has an interest say in a· hydrocarbon resource 
and you just do not leave it up to the people in the business . The government 
agencies of the ·Legislature has to take the ultimate responsibility and you do 
not turn it over to the people in that industry . 

_ - - .  . ..- -· ·  
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T h e  P r i n c i p l e O f  I n h e r i t e d  P r i v i l e g e  

N ow ,  I c o me  t o  w h a t I c o n s i d e r  t o  b e  t h e mo s t  i mp o r t a n t  p r i n c i p l e  i n v o l v e d  i n  
t h e  b i l l  t o  w h i c h I p e r s o n a l l y t a k e  a g o o d  d e a l o f  e x c e p t i o n  a n d  t h a t  i s  t h e  
p r i n c i p l e  o f  i n h e r i t e d  . p r i v i l e g e . I d o  n o t  l i k e t o  s e e  i n h e r i t e d  p r i v i l e g e . 
f i n d  i t  mo s t  o b j e c t i o n a b l e .  N ow , it m i g h t  b e  t r u e  t h a t  i n  t h e  t e r r i t o r i e s  i t  i s  
n e c e s s a ry t o  g i v e c e r t a i n d i f f e r e n t  ty p e s  o f  h u n t i n g  a n d  t r a p p i n g  p r i v i l e g e s  t o  
v a r i o u s  p e o p l e .  I w o u l d m u c h  p r e f e r  t h i s  t o  b e  d o n e  t a k i n g  i n t o  a c c o u n t  t h e 
l i f e s ty l e a d o p t e d  o r  l i v e d  by p e o p l e ,  t h e  m e a n s  o f  l i v e l i h o o d . D o  t h i s  o n  s ome  
p r i v i l e g e  o t h e r  t h a n  i n h e r i t a n c e . W h a t  w e  s t a n d  a c h a n c e o f  d o i n g h e r e  i s  t o  
d e v e l o p a c a s te s y s tem  o r  a c l a s s  sy s tem  o r  c a l l i t  w h a t  yo u  w i l l  a n d  I d o  n o t  
t h i n k  t h a t  t h a t  i s  r i g h t . I w o u l d  m u c h  p r e f e r  w e r e  w e  t o  g i v e o u t  d i f f e re n t  
ty p e s  o f  h u n t i n g  p r i v i l e g e s  t o  p e o p l e  o n  t h e  b a s i s  o f  s o m e t h i n g o t h e r  t h a n  
h e r e d i t a ry .  I s e e n o  r e a s o n , n o  l o g i c  b e h i n d  t h e  i d e a  t h a t  my c h i l d r e n , f o r  
i n s t a n c e , m i g h t  b e  e l i g i b l e  f o r  c e r t a i n  ty p e s  o f  l i c e n c e s  w h e r e  m y  c o l l e a g u e  
f r om Y e l l ow k n i f e  S o u t h , h i s c h i l d r e n  w o u l d  n o t  b e  e l i g i b l e  f o r  t h e  l i c e n c e s  a n d  
i t  j u s t  d o e s  n o t  m a k e  s e n s e  t o  m e  a t  a l l .  S o  t h o s e , M r . C h a i rm a n , a r e  t h e  
p r i n c i p l e s w h i c h I f i n d  o b j e c t i o n a b l e  i n  t h e  b i l l , t h e  l a s t  o n e  b y  b e i n g t h e  
f a r  mo s t  i m p o r t a n t  a n d  I w o u l d g o  f u r t h e r  t h a n  j u s t  t o  d e s c r i b e  i t  a s  o b j e c t i o n ­
a b l e .  I w o u l d c a l l i t  r e p u g n a n t .  T h a n k  y o u v e ry m u c h , M r . C h a i rm a n . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r . S te w a r t ) : T h a n k  y o u , M r . N i c k e r s o n . C omme n t s  o f  a g e n e r a l  
n a t u r e o n  B i l l  3 - 6 6 ?  I f  t h e r e  a r e n o  m o r e  c o mm e n t s  a r e y o u  p r e p a r e d  t o  g o  
c l a u s e  b y  c l a u s e ?  H o n . T om B u t t e r s . 

L e t t e r  F r om M r . R i c h a r d  M c N e e l y  O f  T h e  M e t i s A s s o c i a t i o n  

H O N . T O M  B U T T E R S : T h a n k  y o u , s i r .  J u s t  a b r i e f  c o mm e n t . I p r o m i s e d  t h e  s e n i o r  
o f f i c i a l  o f  t h e M e t i s A s s o c i a t i o n  t h a t  w h i l e  h e  c o u l d n o t  a t t e n d I w o u l d  r e a d  a 
l e t t e r  I r e c e i v e d  f r om  h i m  t o d ay i n t o  t h e  r e c o r d  o n  t h i s  o c c a s i o n .  I t  i s  o v e r  

· t h e  s i g n a t  u r e  o f  M r . R i c h  a r d  M c N e e l y  : 1 1 My t h a n k s a n d  a p p r  e c i a t  i o n  a t  t h  i s t i me  
f o r  t h e i n v i t a t i o n  t o  a p p e a r  b e f o r e  t h e  L e g i s l a t i v e  A s s em b l y  i n  r e g a r d s  to  t h e  
G a me  O r d i n a n c e . A t  t h i s t i m e  I m u s t r e s p e ct f u l l y d e c l i n e t h e  i n v i t a t i o n . 
H o w e v e r ,  I w o u l d l i k e t h i s  l e t t e r  t a b l e d i n  t h e  H o u s e . O u r  v i ew a t  t h i s  t i me  
a f t e r  p o l l i n g  a n u m b e r  o f  mem b e r s  i s  t h a t  t h e  p a s s a g e  o f  t h i s  o r d i n a n c e  i s  
p u r e l y  a c a d e m i c .  C o n s e q u e n t l y ,  r a t h e r  t h a n  o p p o s e  t h e  i n e v i t a b l e  w e  w o u l d l i k e 
y o u  t o  c o n s i d e r  u s  i n  t h e s a me  l i g h t  a s  t r e a ty I n d i a n s  a n d  t h e  I n u i t a r e  i n  t h e  
o r d i n a n c e , e s p e c i a l l y  i n  r e g  a r d  t o  h u n t i n g  f o r  f o o d . 1 1  

J u s t  by w ay  of c o mme n t  o n  t h a t  l e t t e r , I t h i n k t h a t  M r . M c N e e l y  h a s  p r o b a b l y  
t o u c h e d  o n  o n e  o f  t h e  g r e a t e s t  o m i s s i o n s  a n d  t h a t  i s  t h a t  u n d e r  t h e  N o r t h w e s t  
T e r r i t o r i e s  A c t , I n d i a n  a n d  E s k i m o p e o p l e  a r e s p e c i f i c a l l y  n a m e d  a n d  a r e 
p e rm i t te d  t o  h u n t  f o r  f o o d . M e t i s w h o  a r e  a l s o  n a t i v e  p e o p l e ,  n a t i v e  t o  t h e s e 
t e r r i t o r i e s , a r e  e x c l u d e d  f r om  t h a t  p r i v i l e g e  a n d  i t  i s  o n e  t h i n g  t h a t  p o s s i b l y  
t h i s  H o u s e  s h o u l d d o  a s  w e  h a v e  d o n e  i n  t h e  p a s t ,  e n c o u r a g e  t h e  f e d e r a l  g o v e r n ­
me n t  t h a t  w h e n  t h ey a r e c o n t em p l a t i n g  a me n dm e n t s  t o  t h e  N o r t h w e s t  T e r r i t o r i e s  
A c t , t h a t  t h a t  p a r t i c u l a r  s e c t i o n  b e  b r �a d e n e d  t o  i n c l u d e  M e t i s o f  t h e  
t e r r i t o r i e s  a l o n g  w i t h  t h e i r b r o t h e r s  a n d  s i s t e r s . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r . S te w a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u . A ny  f u r t h e r  c omm e n t s  o f  a g e n e r a l  
n a t u r e ?  A r e  y o u  p r e p a r e d  t o  g o  c l a u s e  b y  - - M r . L a f f e r ty .  

M R . L A F F E R T Y : M r . C h a i rm a n , I a p p r e c i a t e d  t h a t  l a t t e r  c o mme n t  o n  , t h e  p a r t  o f  
H o n . T o m  B u t t e r s  a n d  t h e  d r a f t  l e t t e r  f r om t h e  M e t i s A s s o c i a t i o n . I h a d p o i n t e d  
t h i s  m a t t e r  o u t  l a s t  y e a r a n d  I r e c a l l t h a t  t h e r e  w a s  a m o t i o n  p a s s e d  i n  th i s  
H o u s e r e q u e s t i n g  t h e  f e d e r a l  p e o p l e t o  m a k e  ame n d m e n t s  t o  i n c l u d e  t h e  M e t i _s i n  
t h e  s e c t i o n  w h e r e  I n d i a n s  a n d  E s k i m o s  a r e  d e a l t w i t h . I h a v e  i n  my p o s s e s s i o n , 
n o t  i n  t h e  H o u s e h e r e , M r . C h a i rm a n , b u t  i n  my q u a r t e r s , a n  o l d  a c t  o f  1 92 7  
w h e r e i t  r e a d s  t h a t  f o r  t h e  p u r p o s e s  o f  t h e  d o m e s t i c u s e  o f  w i l d l i f e a ny h a l f ­
b r e e d  w h o  i s  l i v i n g t h e  l i f e s ty l e o f  a n  I n d i a n  o r  E s k i m o a n d  t h e n  i t  g o e s  o n  
e t c . , e t c . , a n d  p e r h a p s  w e  c o u l d b r i n g  t h i s  ma t t e r  u p  t o  t h e  H o u s e  a n d  t a b l e  
t h a t  d o c u me n t  tomo r r ow  b e c a u s e  i t  w o u l d  t h row  s o me  l i g h t  o n  t h e  p a s t  r e g u l a t i o n s . 

( 

t 
\_ 
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THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart) : Thank you , Mr. Lafferty. Any other comments of a 
general nature? Mr . Whitford. 

Caribou Hunting 

MR . WH ITFORD :  Mr . Chairman , I am in support of the Game Ordinance basically 
because I think from the number of years that I have lived in the community of 
Rae that it is becoming more d ifficult in terms of getting caribou . It seems 
that the caribou to my knowledge are becoming either further away because of the 
industry that is around us and they can not travel through communities or by 
communities like they used to but the fact is that they are becoming further 
and further away . I honestly believe , Mr. Chairman , in my own mind that if we 
had the 12 hour waiting period , a period in which once the a ircraft has landed 
they can kill the animal and then dress it and have time to be ready for the 
packing to be sent back to the community. 

The other point is , Mr. Chairman , that we come continuously , either through 
the terri torial Legislative  Assembly or through the Commissioner for grants 
for outpost camps or we come for grants for the purpose of organized caribou 
hunts . Maybe I can �xpound on the organized caribou hunt . ·  A l ot of our people 
in our community of Rae , Rae Lakes , Lac La Martre , can not get out on the land 
any more because of the tougher years when you hav e  to take boats and go  up 
through portages and down through lakes up into the barren lands. Now , we are 
able to go out with aircraft and honestly and s i ncerely want to stay on the 
barren lands for a period of  a week or two. 

The other point that I think I want to bring out here is that even though ,  
Mr. Chairman , when the Berger Report came to the Assembly I had stood alone 
to buy up time for the development , the massive development that the people in 
the communities were afraid of. Now I suppose what I am/ trying to do is to. be 
able to express from that vote even though it was defeated that the people 
ho nestly and sincerely believe in living off the land for l onger periods of 
time . I th i nk through this new Wildlife Ordinance that they are going to be 
able to do just that. It is going to not only protect the interests of the 
people but the caribou as well. I think that by the 12 hour . w aiting"°'period 
it would also stop the people who are flying into the areas where the caribou 
are and back to the communities early. That would mean we will leave in the 
morning at 9: 00 o ' clock and be back by 3: 00  o'clock in the afternoon. I think 
that is going to help a lot. The caribou unfortunately have no one to speak 
for them . 

Community Consultation 

We go from community to community , Mr. Chairman , and ta l k  to these different 
people. In my own area you can go to Rae Lakes or L�c La Martre or Snare Lake , 
or in fact you can go to S nowdrift and in these communities the people say " lf oll , 
where was the game officer? There was an a i rplane out in the area and it has 
left already and they killed three or four caribou. Where was the game officer?" 
I think it gives time for the game officer to be able to go and to search and to 
see what has happened or what is going to happen and I think he himself can judge 
from that. We have not got enough game officers now , Mr. Chairman , to be able 
to control game like we had back in 1920. 

The North is changing and undoubtedly so i n  the Yellowknife area . We have got a 
population of 10 , 000  people and in a few years time it is going to increase to 

· more than that inc l uding the settlements. I do not want to be one to sit back 
and say " Well , you know it is the responsibi l ity of the game department" but I 
would like to be one who could sit back and say "Well , I tried to make a dec i s i on. _" 

While I am on the topic , Mr. Chairman , I assured Snowdift that I would tell you 
in this Assembly and I would say exactly what they told ·me , that they felt that 
they did not have enough input into it , into the constructj on of the Game 
Ordinance. But I think that when you are put on a board of d i rectors , whether 
it be the Northwest Territories Housing Corporation or - the Game Advisory Council 
or any other board you are put there because the Commissioner- in Council has 
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thought that you woul d be a per son of honest , capa ble credib ility in advis ing 
h i s committees to carry out the function of those committees to the best of your 
a o i l  ity. 

I think the Game Advis ory Council, M r. Bob Douglas, for example, from Rae did 
his utmost  best. M r. Henry Beaver als o. Therefore, Mr. Chairman, I support 
that kind of thing as well. Y ou can have people s it back and say negative type 
thing s .  The Metis As sociation could say 1 1 Well, no we do not want this 1 1  or 1 1 We 
do not want that 1 1  or the Indian Brotherhood or perhaps COPE but not alway s am 
I per sonally consulted about the decis ions of the or ganization nor do I always 
dis ag ree with what they are doing. Those people who have been put in those 
positions to represent the people I think they s hould be heard. I think it is 
our des ire, as Member s of this Legis lature, to be able to accept their opinions .  

A Recorded Vote Desirable 

Mr. Chairman, really throughout the debate perhaps some of the clauses we will 
not ag ree with and s ome we will ag ree with but I would only hope that at the end 
of the debate when this ordinance is voted on I would like to s ee a recorded 
vote. The reas on I would, M r . Chairman, is that then it can go into history . 
Thing s that are happening within our communities ,  like we would like to have 
organized caribou hunts and we would like to have a new complex in Rae which the 
chief is working hard at as well as housing. There are thing s we need that we 
can not always take without g iving s omething back � .  M r. Chairman . 

In conclus ion I would like to thank M r. Norm Simmons and his g roup for the 
excellent job and the way they have put these documents together and have tried 
to get into the communities .  I have talked to M r. Simmons on several occas ions . 
The last point I have got is  that I reg ret that M r. Ivor Stewart had to leave 
the Department of Economic Development and at the same time I certainly welcome 
him in as a new director, to the position of director to the Natural and Cultural 
Affair s. Thank you, Mr.  Chairman . 
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THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you, Mr. Whitford. Any other comments of 
a general nature on Bill 3-66? Ready for clause by clause? 

- --Agreed 

Gentlemen, I presume that by going through this clause by clause -- Mr. Kilabuk. 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Chairman, for those of you who have an occasion to talk you 
should always have your earpiece on, because sometimes you have an occasion 
to talk too fast and the interpreters can not keep up with you. I think I 
am the only one who has an occasion to hear the interpreters say that you 
are talking too fast. 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, the t ranslation just went right off. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you, Mr. Lyall, and yes, the reception 
prior to that was not very good. Are other Members having trouble hearing? 

Reasons For Delaying Game O rdinance 

MR. K ILABUK: It is just the instruments that we are having problems with. 
We have been delaying the Game Ordinance for quite some time. The reasons 
why we are delaying it is because we want our constituents to be perfectly 
aware of the ordinance. I know fo r a fact that very many people do not 
really understand the contents of the o rdinance. The ordinance has been 
improved from the last time. During the Baffin regional conference the 
delegates indicated to us that you would like to have the ordinance dealt 
with in this session. I spoke to the people I represent trying to get 
information as to how they feel about the o rdinance. Two communitie� that 
I represent were in favou r of the ordinance. I asked if the Game Ordinance 
would conflict with the l and claims. I discussed the Game Ordinance with 
them , giving them a chance to voice thei r opinions. We heard that the 
I nuit Tapiri$ at of Canada does not want the Game Ordinance to be passed . I 
took it to the people that I represent and gave each and every one of them 
a chance to speak. 

T h�y  were in favour of the Game Ordinance being dealt with at this time. One 
community that I represent was against the Game O rdinance being passed, per­
haps they we re thinking that they wou l d  like to  have the land � l aims settled 
first before we deal with the ordinance. One of the communities that I re­
present was totally against the Game Ordinance being passed. I did not in 
any way try to force them .  I was just t rying to get some information f rom 
the people that I represent about their feelings on the Game Ordinance. 

Once again, the contents of the Game Ordinance are much better than the l as t  
time . I have done a little bit of studyirig. I have not completed reading 
the who l e ordinance . Perhaps I might find some part of the ordinance that 
I m i ght not totally agree with. I would be against passing the ordinance 
if the people that we represent do not understand the contents of the 
ordinance. It would be better if we asked them whether if they understood 
the ordinance. I think it would be better to deal with this ordinance once 
it is effective. I t  will take a while for them to truly understand the 
ordinance . I am sure they wou l d  expect the final results of  the ordinance 
once it is effective. I would expect improvements of the ordinance too. 

There is a problem where in the Northwest Territories there are so many 
different kinds of big game. There is game in the areas where there are 
trees and there is also game on the barren lands an d we have to deal with this 
with one ordinance . T his has been a problem f or  � · long time. 
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I n v o l v e me n t  O f  T h e  P e o p l e  

W e  h a v e i n d i c a t e d  t h a t  w e  s h o u l d  i n v o l v e  t h e  p e o p l e  t h a t w e  a r e  re p r e s e n t i n g . 
T h e  p e o p l e u p  t o  n o w h a v e  i n d i c a t e d  t h a t t h ey w a n t  t o  b e  i n f o rm e d  a s  e a r l y  
a s  p o s s i b l e  o n c e  w e  a r e g o i n g  t o  d e a l  w i t h  a n  o r d i n a n c e . I b e l i e v e  t h a t  t h a t  
i s  t h e  o n l y  way  t o  d e a l  w i t h a n  o r d i n a n c e , by i n v o l v i n g  t h e  p e o p l e  t h a t w e  
re p r e s e n t .  I n  o r d e r t o  h a v e  a p r o p e r o p e r a t i o n w e  m u s t  w o r k  t o g e t h e r . W h e n  
w e  a re g o i n g t o  d e a l  w i t h  a n  o r d i n a n c e t h a t  w o u l d b e  a f f e c t i n g t h e  p e o p l e 
t h a t  w e  re p r e s e n t  w e  m u s t p ro p e r l y i n f o rm t h e m o f  w h a t  a c t i o n s  we a re g o i n g 
t o  t a k e  a s  a L e g i s l a t i v e A s s e m b l y  s o  t h a t  w e  w i l l  h a v e  a p ro p e r  f u n c t i o n  a n d  
i n  t h i s  w ay w e  w o u l d i n v o l v e  t h e  p e o p l e  a s  t o  w h a t  k i n d  o f  d i re c t i o n s  t h ey 
wo u l d l i k e t o  g o . I f  w e  a r e  g o i n g t o  p a s s  t h e  o r d i n a n c e , I a m  s u r e i n  a l a t e r  
d a t e  t h e re w i l l  b e  s o me  p a r t s  o f  t h e  o r d i n a n c e t h a t  w e  w i l l  n o t  a g r e e  w i t h . 
Y e s , I w o u l d l i k e t o  w o r k  w i t? y o u . T h a n k  y o u  v e ry m u c h . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : T h a n k y o u , M r .  K i l a b u k .  I w o u l d r e q u e s t  a n d  r e m i n d  
t h e  H o n o u r a b l e  M e m b e r s t o  t ry a n d  s p e a k  a l i t t l e  s l o w e r s o  t h a t  t h e  i n t e r p re ­
t a t i o n i s  g e t t i n g a c ro s s .  I w o u l d a l s o  a s k t h e  C l e r k  o f  t h e  C o u n c i l t o  s e e  
t o  s o m e  o f  t h e s e  r e c e i v e r s  a n d  I t h i n k  p r o b a b l y  t h e  b a t t e r i e s  a r e r u n n i n g d o w n  
b e c a u s e  t h ey a re j u s t  n o t  w o r k i n g  t o o  e f f i c i e n t l y . A r e  w e  r e a dy n o w f o r  
c l a u s e  by c l a u s e ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

F o rm a t  O f  B i l l  3 - 6 6  

I p r e s u m e , g e n t l e m e n , w i t h  t h i s  a g r e e m e n t  a n d  t h e  w ay t h i s p a r t i c u l a r  b i l l  i s  
s e t  u p  t h a t  w e  h a v e two  p a g e  o n e s , p a g e  I a n d  p a g e  I a  a n d  t h a t  w h e n  w e  d o  h a v e 
a c o n s e n t  t o  a c l a u s e  t h a t  i t  i s  w i t h  t h e  c h a n g e s  t h a t  a re c o n t a i n e d  o n  p a g e  I a  
o r  2 a  e t c . , t h a t  t h e  c h a n g e s  a r e  t h e  o n e s  t h a t  w e  a r e  v o t i n g  o n  a n d  i s  i t  a g re e d  
j u s t  fo r t h e  m a t t e r o f  re c o r d s o  t h a t  w e  d o  n o t  g e t  c o n f u s e d ?  M r .  N i c k e r s o n . 

M R . N I C K E RS O N : A s  y o u  s ay ,  M r .  C h a i r m a n , t h i s  i s  a v e ry u n u s u a l  f o rm a t  
a n ew b i l l  t o  c o m e  b e f o r e u s . I w o n d e r  w h a t  t h e  r e a s o n  fo r t h i s i s  a n d  
t h e re a c o py o f  t h e  b i l l  i n  p r o p e r  f o rm ?  I s  t h a t  a v a i l a b l e  o r  w o u l d  i t 
v e ry d i f f i c u l t t o  g e t  t h a t ? I t  i s  v e ry d i f f i c u l t i n  r e f e r r i n g  f r o m  o n e  
t o  a n o t h e r .  

T H E  C H AI RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : H o r;' . T o m  B u t t e r s . 

f o r 
i s 
b e  
p a g e  

H O N . T O M  B U T T E R S : M r . C h a i rm a n , t h e  r e a s o n  t h e  b i l l  i s  i n  t h i s fo rm i s  t o  
e n s u re t h a t  t h e  M e m b e r s  d o  n o t  b e c o m e  c o n f u s e d  b y  t h e  l e n g t h  o f  t i m e w h i c h 
h a s o c c u r r e d  f r om t h e  i n t r o d u c t i o n  o f  t h e  f i r s t o r d i n a n c e a n d  t h e  o n e  w i t h  
w h i c h  t h ey a r e f a m i l i a r .  T h e  b i l l  o n  t h e  l e f t  h a n d  s i d e i s  t h e  o n e  t h a t 
i s  b e i n g  d i s c u s s e d  f u l l y  a n d  w h i c h M e m b e r s k n o w . T h e  i d e a  o f  s e p a r a t i n g  
o u t  t h e  a m e n d m e n t s  w a s  t o  a l l o w d i s c u s s i o n o f  t h e  a m e n d me n t s  a n d  t h e n  p l a c e 
t h e m  i n t o  t h e  o l d b i l l .  I n  t h i s  w ay , M e m b e r s  k n o w w h a t  w e n t  b e f o r e a n d  t h ey 
c a n  s e e  t h e  n ew a m e n d me n t s  I s u g g e s t , w i t h o u t  a n y  d i f f i c u l ty .  A s  fa r a s  
t h e  s u g g e s t e d  a me n dm e n t s  i n  t h e  b i l l ; n o , t h ey d o  n o t  h a v e s u c h  a fo rm . 
S o  w h e n  w e  c o m e  t o  t h a t o n e  I w o u l d j u s t  s ay t h a t  w e  a g re e t o  t h e  p r o p o s a l  
a n d  m o v e  i t  i n t o  t h e  b i l l  a s  a w h o l e .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : T h a n k y o u . F r om  t h e  s t a n d p o i n t o f  t h e  c h a i rm a n , 
i t  w o u l d a p p e a r  t o  m e  t h a t  i t  w o u l d h a v e  b e e n  a l o t b e t t e r  t o  d e a l  w i t h  t h i s  
i f  t h e  b i l l  h a d b e e n  p r i n t e d  o n  p a g e  I a s  p re s e n t e d  i n  f i n a l  fo rm a n d  a s  
u s u a l  o n  t h e  o t h e r  p a g e  h a v i n g  t h e  p i e c e t h a t m ay h a v e  b e e n  a m e n d e d , b u t  
w e  h a v e r e v e r s e d  t h e  n o rm a l  p r o c e d u r e a n d  I d o  n o t w a n t  a n y o f  t h e  M em b e r s 
t o  b e  c o n f u s e d  by t h e  c h a n g e . S o  a s  l o n g  a s  w e  u n d e r s t a n d  wh a t  w e  a r e d o i n g 
t h a t  i s  t h e  m a i n t h i n g . C l a u s e  2 ,  i n t e r p r e t a t i o n . · H o n . T o m B u t t e r s . 

( 
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H O N . T O M  B U T T E R S : T h a n k  y o u , M r . C h a i r m a n . J u s t  o n e  t h i n g , I h a v e  a s k e d  t h a t  
i f  o u r  w i t n e s s e s  h a v e a ny c o mm e n t s  w h i c h t h ey t h i n k  a r e p e r t i n e n t  t o  t h e  
p a r t i c u l a r c l a u s e  t h a t  t h e  M e m b e r s  s h o u l d  h a v e  t o  a s s i s t  t h em i n  m a k i n g a d e c i s i o n 
t h a t t h ey m i g h t  r a i s e t h e i r h a n d  s o  t h a t  y o u  c o u l d s e e  r a t h e r  t h a n  I s u g g e s t i n g  
a q u e s t i o n t o  t h e m i f  t h a t  i s s a t i s f a c t o ry .  

T H E C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u , M r . M i n i s t e r .  C l a u s e  2 , i n t e r p r e t a t i o n .  
M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

H u n t i n g O r  T r a p g i n g  C a m p  

M R . N I C K E R S O N : W o u l d . I b e  c o r r e c t  i n  a s s u m i n g , M r .  C h a i r m a n , t h a t  i n  s u b p a r a g r a p h  
2 ( l ) ( b ) ( i ) a d e f i n i t i o n  o f  c a m p  w o u l d  i n c l u d e  a h u n t i n g c a m p ?  

T H E C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) : M r .  M i n i s t e r ?  

H O N . T O M B U T T E R S : I w o u l d  a s k  M r . L a n d t o  r e p l y . 

T H E C H A I R M A N  ( M r . S t e w a r t ) :  M r . L a n d . W o u l d  y o u  i d e n t  fy  t h a t  s e c t i o n a l i t t l e  
b e t t e r , M r .  N i c k e r s o n ?  

M R . N I C K E R S O N : I t  i s  c l a u s e  2 ,  s u b c l a u s e  ( l J  p � r a g r a p h  ( b ) ,  s u b p a r a g r a p h  ( i ) .  

M R . L A N D : M r .  C h a i r m a n ,  t h a t i s  n o t  m e a n t  to i n c l u d e  a h u n t i n g  c a m p . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

M R . N I C K E R S O N : P e r h a p s  t h e  L e g a l  A d v i s or c o u l d  a d v i s e u s  a s  . t o w h e t h e r  o r  n o t  
i n  h e r  o p i n i o n t h a t  d e f i n i t i o n  w o u l d i n d e e d  i n c l u d e  a h u n t e r ' s  o r  a t r a p p e r ' s  
c a m p . 

L E G A L A D V I S O R  ( M s . F l i e g e r ) : M r .  C h a i rm a n , I d o  n o t  t h i n k t h a t i t  i n c l u d e s  a 
h u n te r ' s  o r  a t r a p p e r ' s  c a b i n .  T h e  d e f i n i t i o n r e f e r s  t o  p e r s o n s  e n g a g e d  i n  
c o n s t r u c t i o n , e x p l o r a t i o n  a n d  s o  o n  b u t  d o e s  n o t  i n c l u d e  h u n t i n g  _ o r t r a p p i n g .  

M R . N I C K E R S O N : W h a t , M r .  C h a i r m a n , t h e  d e f i n i t i o n  d o e s  i n c l u d e  i s  " o r o t h e r 
u n d e r t a k i n g "  a n d  t r a p p i n g  i s  v e ry m u c h  t h e  s a m e  a s , s a y , c o mm e r c i a l  f i s h i n g . I t  
i s  q u i t e  p o s s i b l e  a n d  i n d e e d  h a p p e n s  v e ry o f t e n  t o  s om e b o dy w h o  i s  e n g a g e d  i n  
f i s h i n g t h a t  h e  i s  a l s o  e n g a g e d i n  t r a p p i n g a t  t h e  s a m e  t i m e . T h ey a r e  v e ry 
l i k e o p e r a t i o n s  a n d  f o r  t h a t r e a s o n  a n d  b e c a u s e  t r a p p i n g i s  n o t  s p e c i f i c a l l y  
e x c l ud e d  f r om  t h a t  d e f i n i t i o n I w o u l d  a s s u m e  t h a t  i t  c o u l d  v e ry we l l  b e  h e l d by 
a c o u r t  o f  l a w t o  i n c l u d e  a t r a p p e r ' s  c a b i n .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r . S t e w a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u , M r . N i c k e r s o n . C l a u s e  2 . 

. �O..i.f.:L.s_i o O f f i c e r s  

H O N . A R N O L D M c C A L L U M :  M r . C h a i r m a n , I g ue s s  my c o m m e n t  w o u l d  r e l a t e  m o r e  t o  
c l a u s e  4 ,  b u t  n e v e r t h e l e s s , i n  t h e  a r e a  d e a l i n g w i t h  i n t e r p r e t a t i o n s  u n d e r  
s u b c l a u s e  ( o ) w h e r e  i t  s a y s : " o f f i c e r "  i t  r e f e r s t o  s u b c l a u s e s  4 ( 1 ) a n d  4 ( 3 ) 
a n d  w h e n  w e  w e n t  i n t o  c o mm i t t e e  r e g a r d i n g  t h i s  p a r t i c u l a r b i l l  p r e v i o u s l y  I 
i n d i c a t e d  a t  t h a t  t i m e , a c o n c e r n  t h a t  p e o p l e  � n  a n d  a r o u n d  my c o n s t i t u en cy h a v e  
r e g a r d i n g  t h e  e x  o f f i c i o o f f i c e r s , p a r t i c u l a r l �  n a t i o n a l  p a r k  w a r d e n s . I a m  
w o n d e r i n g  i f I m a y  a s k o f  t h e M i n i s t e r  w h e t h e r  t h i s c a n  b e  h a n d l e d  by  h a v i n g 
t h e  C o mm i s s i o n e r  a p p o i n t  w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r s  a s  i t  i s  s u g g e s t e d  i n  t h e  n ew 
s u b c l a u s e  4 ( 1 )  a n d  t h e r e by d e l e t i n g  i n  e f f e c t  s u b c l a u s e  4 ( 3 )  i f  i n  f a c t  t h e  
C o mm i s s i on e r  c a n  a p p o i n t  o f f i c e r s , c a n  h e  a p p o i n t  e x  o f f i c i o o f f i c e r s ? 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) : M r . M i n i s t e r . 

H O N . T O M  B U T T E R S : M r .  L a n d  w i l l  a n s w e r . 

M R . L A N D : M r . C h a i rm a n , t h e  r e a s o n  t h a t  t h i s  s u b c l a u s e  ( 3 )  i n  t h e r e  i s  t o  a s s i s t 

i n  t h e  a d m i n i s t ry t i o n  o f  t h e s e  a p p o i n tm e n t s . P r e s e n t l y  w e  d o  a p p o i n t  t h e m  
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individually , which involves considerable administrative effort. We have no 
objection to continuing with that system for certain categories outlined there , 
a few or all of them , if it is the wish of this Assembly . It is merely to 
prevent the considerable time that is taken to make individual appointments 
under these· various categories. 

H ON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman , I appreciate the comments of the witness 
and I fully understand getting around this time consuming action that it would 
obviously involve by appointing or setting out individual people . Nevertheless , 
I am concerned not only I think with Wood Buffalo Park and the area surrounding 
it and having park wardens take on responsibilities and duties , having powers 
and duties as are provided by the ordinance and the regulations and I have this 
concern not only for my area but of course with the increased number of national 
parks that are being contemplated for the North. I .  do not know the complement , 
the strength or the number of federal park wardens but it would seem to me that 
it is gradually building up. I do not want to belabour the point ad nauseam if 
you like b�t I suggest that there is a valid concern in granting ex officio status 
in a blanket way to all of the park wardens under the National Parks Act in terms 
of iL 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) : Any further comments , Mr . Land? I believe on all 
of these copies that page 3 is not printed very well and for the record 
subparagraph 2 ( b ) ( o ) the final figure there is 1 1 ex officio officers within the 
mean i n g of subs e ct i on . 4 ( 3 ) 1 1 and I know i t i s not very cl ear on my copy but I 
understand it is subsection 4 ( 3 )  and you can put that in. Clause 2. Mr . 
Nickerson. 

H ON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman , I thought I would get a response and I am 
wondering what possibly can be done to take in the concern that I have expressed 
and I think has been expressed by others over this particular point and can we 
come to some kind of resolution on it? 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) : Mr. Minister , Hon. Tom Butters . 

H ON. T OM BUTTERS :  Mr. Chairman , I wonder if the specific intent of the Minister ' s  
statement might be best directed to subclause 4 ( 3 )  when we come to it and 
possibly an amendment moved within that section I think might cover it . 

H ON. ARNOLD McCALLUM : Fine. 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Y ou are satisfied now , Hon .  Arnold Mcc allum , that 
we will look after that in subclause 4 ( 3 ) ?  

H ON . ARNOLD McCALLUM : Yes , Mr. Chairman. 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) : Clause 2. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR . N ICKERSON : In the definition of 1 1 hunt 1 1 , Mr . Chairman , does that definition 
of 11 hunt 1 1  include hunting by means of a falcon , falconry? 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Mr. Land , the question is does that cover hunting 
with a falcon? 

MR. LAND: Mr. Chairman , the answer is yes. 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) : Thank you. Strictly for the birds ! 

Clause 2 ,  interpretation. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

We have agreement on clause 2 .  Clause 3 is on page 6 ,  claus e  3 ,  administration. 
Hon. David Searle. 
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S e a l e d  F i r e a rm s  

H O N . D A V I D  S E A R L E : M r . C h a i rm a n ,  w i t h  y o u r  i n d u l g e n c e  I w a s s e a r c h i n g t h r o u g h  
t h e  o r d i n a n c e  a n d t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  t o  s e e  h o w  a f i r e a rm m u s t b e  s e a l e d a n d  o f  
c o u r s e  a s e a l e d  f i r e a rm i s  d e f i n e d  i n  c l a u s e  2 o f  t h e  o r d i n a n c e  a n d  i t  i s  d e a l t 
w i t h  l a t e r  o n . I t  i s  a l s o  d e a l t  w i t h  i n  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  i f  I m a y b e  
p e r m i t t e d  t h i s  q u e s t i o n , a n d I a p p r e c i a t e t h a t  i t  i s  n o t  i n  c l a u s e  3 ,  b u t  
b e c a u s e  w e  a r e  d e a l i n g w i t h  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  t h e  o r d i n a n c e  h e r e  t o g e t h e r  
t h e s e  t h i n g s  a r e f o u n d  i n  v a r i o u s  s e c t i o n s . I n  t h e  o r d i n a n c e  i t  s a y s : " S e a l e d  
f i r e a rm m e a n s  a f i r e a rm s e a l e d o r  s e c u r e d  i n  t h e  p r e s c r i b e d  m a n n e r . "  T h e n , 
w h e n  y o u  l o o k  i n  c l a u s e  1 2  o f  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s y o u  s e e : " T h e  m e t h o d  o f  s e a l i n g 
a n d  s e c u r i n g  a f i r e a rm s h a l l b e  a s  f o l l o w s : ( a )  t h e  f i r e a rm s h a l l b e  s e a l e d  
i n  a c c o r d a n c e  w i t h  t h e  p o l i c y f r o m  t i m e t o  t i m e l a i d  d ow n  b y  t h e  s u p e r i n t e n d e n t  
a n d  i n  s u c h  a m a n n e r  t h a t  i t  c a n  n o t  b e  f i r e d  w i t h o u t  b r e a k i n g t h e  s e a l , a n d  
( b }  t h e  f i r e a rm s h a l l b e  s e a l e d  b y  a n  o f f i c e r  o r  a p e r s o n  a u t h o r i z ed 6 y  a n  
o f f i c e r . "  

I a m  j u s t  a s  u n e n l i g h t e n e d  n o w  a s  I w a s  b e f o r e a s  t o  h o w y o u  s e a l  a f i r e a rm . 
I g u e s s  I h a v e  a l e g a l  q u e s t i o n  h e r e  f o r  t h e  l a w o f f i c e r s  o f  t h i s g o v e r n m e n t . 
C a n  y o u  g e t  d o w n  t o  t h a t  l e v e l  o f d e l e g a t i o n  w h e r e  y o u  s a y i n  t h e  o r d i n a n c e  
t h a t  " s e a l e d  f i r e a rm " m e a n s  a f i r e a rm s e a l e d  o r  s e c u r e d  i n  s u c h  a m a n n e r  
p r e s c r i b e d  - - a n d  t h e n  y o u  g o  t h r o u g h  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  t h a t i s  n o t  p r e s c r i b e d  
a t  a l l .  I t  s a y s  i t  m a y  b e  a n  a i ry - f a i ry  p o l i c y l a i d  d o w n  f r o m  t i m e t o  t i m e . 
C a n  y o u  b a s e  a p r o s e c u t i o n  y o u  t h i n k  r e a l i s t i c a l l y  o n  t h a t  ty p e  o f  a d e f i n i t i o n ?  

M e t h o d O f  S e a l i n g A F i r e a r m 

M R . L A N D : M r . C h a i r m a n ,  w e d i d  h a v e  i n  o n e  o f  t h e  e a r l i e r d r a f t s  t h e  m e t h o d  o f  
s e a l i n g a f i r e a r m e x p l i c i t l y s p e l l e d o u t  b u t  w e  f o u n d  t h a t  i n  c o n s i d e r i n g  
s a f e ty a n d  a l s o  t h e  v a r i o u s  t y p e s  w e  h a v e  t o  d e a l  w i t h t h a t  w e  n e e d e d  
t o  d o  m o r e  r e s e a r c h  i n t o  t h e  m e t h o � s  o f  s e a l i n g f i r e a rm s . W e  c o n s u l t e d  w i t h  
t h e  R C M P  a n d  w i t h  t h e i r e x p e r t i s e  d e v e l o p e d  f o u r  o r  f i v e  d i f f e r e n t  m e t h o d s  o f  
s e a l i n g a f i r e a r m s o  t h a t  t h e  f i r e a rm c o u l d n o t  b e  f i r e d  w i t h o u t  b r e a k i n g  t h e  
s e a l . W e  c o u l d h a v e  p u t  t h o s e  i n  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  i f  i t  i s  t h e  w i s h  o f  t h e  
A s s e m b l y  t h ey s t i l l  c o u l d b e  p l a c e d i n  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  b e c a u s e  w e  a r e  s t i l l  i n  
t h e  d r a f t  f o r m , b u t  I g u e s s  i t  i s  a q u e s t i o n  o f  w h e t h e r  y o u  w a n t  f i v e  d i f f e r e n t  
d e t a i l e d e x p l a n a t i o n s  o f  s e a l i n g a f i r e a r m i n  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  o r  w h e t h e r  y o u  
w a n t  t o  l e a v e  i t  u p  t o  t h e  g o v e r n m e n t  t o  u s e  o n e  t h a t  i s  e x p e d i e n t . 

H O N . D A V I D  S E A R L E : I a m  n o t  s o  c o n c e r n e d  w i t h  t h a t p r a c t i c a l  p r o b l e m b u t I 
t h i n k  m o r e  w i t h  t h e  l e g a l  q u e s t i o n . W h a t  y o u  h a v e  r e a l l y  g o t  i s  t h e  s u p e r i n ­
t e n d e n t  t h e n  f r o m t i m e t o  t i m e l e g i s l a t i n g  by  w a y  o f  m a k i n g  o u t  p o l i c i e s a n d  
my q u e s t i o n ,  a n d  I s e e  o u r  L e g a l  A d v i s o r  a t  t h e  e n d  h e r e  o n  t h e  r i g h t  w a n t s  
t o  a n s w e r  t h a t ,  b u t  y o u  r e a l l y d o  n o t  h a v e  t h e  L e g i 5 l a t u r e  l e g i s l a t i n g  o r  e v e n  
s e t  o u t  i n  r e g u l a t i o n s . I t  i s  d o n e  f r o m  d ay t o  d a y o v e r t h e  s u p e r i n t e n d e n t ' s  
d e s k .  

T H E  C H A I R MA N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . S i n g e r . 

M R . S I N G E R :  M r . C h a i rm a n , I h a v e  n o t  h a d  t h e  o p p o r t u n i ty o f  g o i n g  t h r o u g h  t h i s 
f i n a l  d r a f t  o r  i n d e e d a n y d r a f t  i n  s u f f i c i e n t  d e t a i l o f  t h e s e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  
I , a s  a l e g a l  m a t t e r  e n t i r e l y a g r e e  w i t h  w h a t  t h e  M e m b e r s a y s .  I t h i n k  i t  
s h o u l d  b e  s p e c i f i c a l l y  s e t  o u t  a n d i f  y o u  h a v e  t o  s e t  o u t  f� v e · d i f f e r e n t  w a y s  
t h a t  i s  e x a c t l y t h e  w a y  i t  s h o u l d b e  d o n e  . .  I a g r e e  e n t i r e l y .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u . H o n . D a v i d  S e a r l e .  

H O N . D AV I D  S E A R L E : W e l l , I w o u l d j u s t  l e a v e  i t  a t  t h a t  i n  t h e  � o p e  t h a t  b e f o r e  
w e  a r e  t h r o u g h  t h i s p r o c e s s  t h a t  a n  a p p r o p r i a t e r d g u l a t i o n  m i g h t  c o m e  f o rw a rd . 
I w a s j u s t  f o r e s e e i n g , M r . C h a i rm a n , a l l k i n d s  o f  p r o s e c u t i o n� fa l l i n g u n d e r  
t h i s  s e c t i o n . 

T H E C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) :  I t h o u g h t  t h a t  w a s t h e  d u ty o f  a d e f e n c e  l awye r ,  
H o n . D a v i d  S e a r l e .  



- 7 0  -

H ON. DAV ID SEARLE: But not while I am in this House, Mr . Chairman . 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Hon .  Tom Butters. 

H ON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, the point is well made and we will take that and 
incorporate the Member's suggestion into the record . 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Clause 3.  Agreed? Mr. Lyall . 

Proposal To Amend Clause 3 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, I think looking back at the Education Ordinance and 
looking at this one I think we also had in the superintendent there, I think 
it was the principal or something else in the Education Ordinance but I think 
we added the words 1 1 the Commissioner shall 1 1  before that. 1 1 The Commissioner 
or the Executive Member responsible for that department . . . 1 1 the quotes are 
in there also, 1 1 . . . shall appoint a public officer . . .  1 1 • Is there any problem 
for us to put 1 1Executive Member 1 1 ? 1 1 The Commissioner or an Executive Member . . . 1 1 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Hon. Tom Butters. 

H ON. TOM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, I just do not recollect how the Education 
Ordinance reads at thi,s point now. I will get a copy and see what the Member 
is referring to and possibly we could come back to this one when we have looked 
at it. I remember the point he is raising but I do not recollect the wording 
of the suggested amendment. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Madam Legal Advisor will check that out for you 
and you will be answered immediately, Mr . Lyall . 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, is there any problem with it if we do add that in, 
with the people responsible to put this together? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Mr. Singer, would you like to comment on this? 

MR. S INGER: Mr. Chairman, I feel that if we are going to have reference to the 
Exetutive Member there will probably have to be a provision delegating certain 
authorities of th� Commissioner to the Executive Member. I believe also that 
that was a provision that was specifically written into the Education Ordinance .  
I believe that this should be an exercise of the delegation of power if _ it is 
written in. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Did Madam Legal Advisor really give you an inter­
pretation of the clause as to this particular interpretation? 

Powers Of Executive Member 

LEGAL ADV ISOR ( Ms. Flieger ) :  Mr . Chairman, you may recall when the Education 
Ordinance was dealt with, that a definition of 1 1 Executive Member 1 1 was inserted 
in the interpretations section. A great many of the powers which were given 
to the Commissioner in the original bill were then given to the Executive Member 
and a section was inserted which says: 1 1 The Commissioner is responsible for 
the administraticin of this ordinance and may exe�cise any or � 1 1  of the powers 
herein given to the Executive Member 1 1 , which was then intended to indicate that 
the Commissioner ' s  over-all responsibility for administration had not been 
delegated away entirely. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Mr. Lyal l, have you any . further comments? 

MR. LYALL: Yes, I still did not really get this. Could there be anything wrong 
wi th inserting 11 the Executive Member 1 1 into this clause? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Well, Mr. Lyall, based on the education o f ficer 

(. 
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it w a s  perceived by the terminology that  the Legal Advisor h a s  just given us, 
then I presume that the words c ould be added as they �ere in the Educ ation 
Ordinance but we have to go b a ck a step and put that provision in the interpre­
tat i on clause, is that c orrect, Madam  Legal Advisor? The Legal Advisor has  
another point on this for you, Mr . Lyall . 

LEGAL ADV ISOR ( Ms .  Flieger ) : Mr. Chairman, I think in ea ch  sect ion where an  
amendment of  that  kind is contemplated it is importa nt to consider whether it 
should be done in that c ase. For example, in clause 3 we would have to c onsider 
the question whether it is a ppropriate for the Executive Mem ber or the 
Commissioner to m ake this kind of  appointment of the superintendent of wildlife. 
It m ay  be  in con flict with a section of  the Northwest Territories Act to insert 
"the Executive Mem ber "  in clause 3, I think . We would have to look at i t. 

THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr .  Stew art ) :  Hon. D avid Searle . 

HON . DAV ID  SEARLE : Mr. Chairma n, I think it would be ent i rely appropriate, 
however, to put "the Executive Member " in clause 4 under sub clause ( 3 )  and 
a fter ( d )  have a n  ( e ) so it would make him at  lea st an  ex of ficio game officer. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) : Clause 3, superintendent. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 4 ,  fish and wildlife of ficers. Mr. Nickerson . 

Inspectors As Ex Officio Of f i cers 

MR . N I C KERSON : As the Minister of Natural and Cultural . A f f airs and the 
superintendent of  wildlife will undoubtedly remember -- it w as  at the J anuary 
meet i n g of  the Game Adv i so r.y Co u n c i l -- when a t the sa me ti me as  they were 
d i scussi nq the raven s tudy i n  Yellow kn i fe , the m atter of land u se  i nspectors 
a s  ex officio wildlife of ficers w as  brought up . I wonder if perhaps, 
Mr . Cha irma n, the chairm a n  of  the Ga me Adv i sory Counc il could tell us what w as  
the conclus i on of  the deliberat i ons of that meeting with respect to land use 
inspectors a s  ex of ficio wildl i fe officers? 

THE � HA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stew art ) : Mr. Steen . 

MR . v .  STE E N : Mr . Cha i rm an , we approa ched the federal people , lunds and forests , 
they said they could foresee no problem a s  being ex of f i cio of ficers. Does 
that  answer your question? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) : Mr . N ickerson. 

MR . N I C KERSON : I wondered whether the . Ga �e Adv i sory Council itself had 
recommended that this be  so or this not be so. 

THE CHA IRMA N ( Mr .  $ tew art ) : Mr . Steen. 

MR . v .  S T EEN : Yes , the Ga me Adv i sory Coun cil did recommend it. 

THE CHA IRMAN  ( Mr. Stew art ) :  Clause 4 .  

HON . A RNOLD Mc CAL LUM : Mr . Cha irm an, this is the area that I w as not satisfied 
w i th. Aga i n  I raise the quest i on, is there any solution or c an we resolve the 
i ssue of ha v i ng all park w a rdens, including of f i cers within the meaning of 
the N a tional Parks Act -- I am  not aga i nst our own. where we have parks and 
of ficials but I have a concern over .giving fede ril park w ardens  ex of ficio status 
under this piece of leg i slation. Mr. Chairm an, would the Minister be  amena ble 
to delet i ng the words "other park o f f i cers withi n the mean.ing of the National 
Parks  A c t " ?  
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THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) : Mr . Minister . 

HON . TOM BUTTERS : Mr . Chairman . I am aware of the concern raised by the 
Member as I heard this first hand when I visited Fort Smith and discussed 
the matter with hunters and trappers in that community. I recognize that 
there is a feeling that the native hunters and trappers would prefer to deal 
with , I think , the officers of this service rather than officers of a servi ce 
that they real ly have no influence over such as the federal parks people and 
this might even apply to the federal land use inspectors , I do not know , but 
we would be willing to make that amendment . 

Proposal To Amend Clause 4 

HON . ARNOLD McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman , does it then require a motion to amend 
or to del ete or will it just be done as a matter of course and if it would 
so require I would move it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  
legislation in clause 4 that 
back again with legal advice 
Is that agreeable? Hon. Tom 

I would think again probably on the changes of 
we could bypass clause 4 at this time and come 
on the changes and have a look at it at that time. 
Butters. 

HON . TOM BUTTERS: You are asking us to redraft this in line with my expression 
to bring it back , bring clause 4 back? 

THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Yes , set aside clause 4 for the moment. 

HON . TOM BUTTERS: Yes , Mr . Chairman . 

THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  I presume ,  Hon. Arno l d McCallum , · this would also 
affect paragraph 4 ( 3 ) ( b ) .  They are a l so federal people. 

HON. A RNOLD McCALLUM: I am sorry , you mean paragraph 3 ( b )  of clause 4 and you 
are talking of ex officio officers? 

THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  Yes. 

HON. ARNOLD McCALLUM: The concern would be that I understood the Minister 
meant other federal people and there may be a concern I woul d suggest to you 
and it would be that you would be more conversant as to whether this is a 
concern within your area but I think in redrafting it and after looking at the 
clause in total they may take into consideration al l federal  employees if there 
is some kind of apprehension on the part of individuals within a particular 
area. The Minister mentioned that himse l f and I think he would take it all 
into consideration and I would not want to talk for him. 

THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Hon. Tom Butters. 

HON. TOM BUTTERS: Yes ,  Mr. Chairman , we wil l look at it and you may find that 
certain things here are returned to you. 

THE C HAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  F i ne ,  with that we wil l  set aside clause 4 and 
with clause 4 we shall now recess for coffee for 1 5 minutes. 

---SHORT RECESS 

C 
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T H E C H A I R M A N ' { M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  T h e  C h a i r r e c o g n i z e s  a q u o r u m  a n d  c a l l s  t h i s  
c o mm i t t e e  b a c k  t o  o r d e r .  W e  a r e  s t u dy i n g  B i l l  3 - 6 6  a n d  w e  h a v e  s e t  a s i d e 
c l a u s e  4 a n d  I t u r n y o u r  a t t e n t i o n  t o  c l a u s e  5 o n  p a g e  7 , t h e  t o p  o f  p a g e  7 , 
c l a u s e  5 ,  f i s h  a n d  w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n s .  H o n . D a v i d  S e a r l e .  

H O N . D A V I D S E A R L E : I a s s u m e  t h a t  t h e  w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n i s  n o t  a w i l d l i f e 
o f f i c e r  b u t h a s  s o m e  r e s p o n s i b i l i ty w i t h  r e s p e c t t o  g a m e  i n  t h e  a r e a i n  w h i c h 
h e  l i v e s .  M a y b e  w e  c o u l d j u s t  b e  t o l d t h e  d i f f e r e �c e  b e t w e e n  a w i l d l i f e 
o f f i c e r  a n d  a w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n  a n d  w h a t  t h e  p o we r s  o f  a g u a r d i a n w o u l d  
b e . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . L a n d .  

D i f f e r e n c e  B e tw e e n  A W i l d l i f e O f f i c e r  A n d  A W i l d l i f e G u a r d i a n  

M R .  L A N D : M r .  C h a i r m a n , a w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n wo u l d  b e  a l o c a l  i n d i v i d u a l  
w h o  i s  i n t e r e s t e d  i n  b e c o m i n g  i n v o l v e d  i n  t h e  m a n a g e m e n t o f  g a m e  f o r  h i s 
a r e a . T h i s p e r s o n  m i g h t  b e  t h e  p r e s i d e n t  o f  a h u n t e r s ' a n d  t r a p p e r s ' 
a s s o c i a t i o n  o r  s o m e o n e  o f  t h i s  n a t u r e .  I t  i s  a m e a n s  w h e r e by l o c a l  p e o p l e c a n  
g e t  i n v o l v e d . H i s d u t i e s  w o u l d  b e  l a i d  o u t  b y  t h e  s u p e r i n t e n d e n t  a n d  t h e y  
m i g h t  i n c l u d e  s o m e  e n f o r c e m e n t d u t i e s  b u t  o n l y  i f  t h e  i n d i v i d u a l  w i s h e d  s o . 
T h a t  i s  w hy t h e y  a r e  n o t  s p e c i f i c a l l y  l a i d  o u t . I t  w o u l d  v a ry f r o m  p e r s o n  
t o  p er s o n  a s  t o  j u s t  w h a t  t h o s e  d u t i e s  wo u l d  b e  a n d  h e  wo u l d  b e  d i s t i n c t l y  
d i f f e r e n t  f r o m  a w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r  i n  h i s d u t i e s . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  { M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  I w o n d e r  i f  y o u  m i g h t  p e rm i t m e  a q u e s t i o n f r o m  
t h e  c h a i r ?  T h a t  i s  q u i t e  d i f f e r e n t  f r o m  a f i s h e r i e s  g u a r d i a n a n d  g e n e r a l l y  
a n  i n t e r p r e t a t i o n  o f  a f i s h e r i e s  g u a r d i a n h a s  t h e  s a m e  a u t h o r i ty i S  a f i s h e ry 
o f f i c e r  w i t b  t h e  e x c e p t i o n  t h a t  h e  i s  a p a r t  t i m e e m p l oy e e  a n d  n o t  f i l l i n g 
a p e r m a n e n t  p o s i t i o n  a n d  i s  j u s t  i n  o n  a s e a s o n a l  b a s i s .  

M R . L A N D : A s  t h e  s e c t i o n  s t a t e s , h i s t e r m o f  o f fi c e  wo u l d  b e  s e t  a n d  h i s 
d u t i e s  w o u l d b e  a s  i n s t r u c t e d  by  t h e  s u p e r i n t e n d e n t  s o  t h i s i s  q u i t e  a 
d i f f e r e n c e .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  { M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  I t h i n k  p r o b a b l y my p o i n t i s  t h a t  t h e  u s e o f  
t h e  t e rm " g u a r d i a n ' ' a s  i t  a p p l i e s t o  t h e  F i s h e r i e s  A c t h a s  b e e n  e n f o r c e d  i n  
t h e  t e r r i t o r i e s  f o r s o m e  ti m e  a n d  i f  y o u  a r e  g o i n g  t o  v a ry t h e  i n t e r p r e t a t i o n  
o f  w h a t  a g u a r d i a n i s  i t  p r o b a b l y  s h o u l d  b e  i n  t h e  i n t e r p r e t a t i o n s e c t i o n  
s o  t h a t  y o u k n o w r e a l l y  w h a t  c r e a t u r e s  y o u  a r e d e a l i n g  w i t h , b e c a u s e  a s  y o u  
d e s c r i b e  i t  i t  i s  e n t i r e l y  d i f f e r e n t  f r om t h a t  i n  t h e f i s h e r i e s  s i t u a t i o n . 
M r_ .  N i c k e r s o n . 

M R .  N I C K E R S O N : M r .  C h a i rm a n , d i d  I u n d e r s t a n d  t h e  f e p l y  t o  H o n . D a v i d S e a r l e ' s  
q u e s t i o n  t o  b e  t h a t  g u a r d i a n s  w o u l d h a v e  c e r t a i n  p o l i c e - ty p e  a u t h o r i ty ?  

M R . L A N D :  M r .  C h a i r m a n , I d i d  n o t  u s e  t h e  w o r d  p o l i c e ,  I s a i d  e n f o r c em� n t  
o f  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s , i f  i t  i s  s o  w i s h e d  b y  t h e  i n rl i v i d u a l  a n d  s o  l a i d  d o w n  b y  
t h e  s u p e r i n t e n d e n t .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  { M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

A u t h o r i ty O f  W i l d l i f e G u a r d i a n  

M R . N I C K E R S O N : I w o n d e r  i f  w e  c o u l d b e  g i v e n  a n  e x a m p. l e o f  t h e t y p e  o f  
e n f o r c e me n t  a u t h o r i t y  t h a t  s u c h  a g u a r d i a n m i g h t  h a v e ? 

M R . L A N D : M r . C h a i r m a n , p a r t i c u l a r l y  r e l a t e d  t o  tr a p p i n g  a n d t h e  O t h e r  
r e l a t e d  a c t i v i t i e s  i n  t r a p p i n g .  T h i s i s  w h e r e  ·t h i s i n d i v i d u a l  c o u l d h a v e  
s o m e  a u t h o r i t y . 

: · . •  .. 
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THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Mr . Nicker son .  

MR . NICKERSON: That i s  not really the type of answer that I was looking for . 
Now, say if someone were appointed guardian and he came acros s somebody 
setting a trap outside of the proper trapping season for the species of 
animal that that trap was s et for, what type of authority would he have to 
deal with that case? Could he confiscate the trap? Would he have to repo rt 
to a wildlife officer who would then come to confiscate the trap? Would 
he be able to lay charges?  What i s  the extent of the police-type powers 
that a guardian would have? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): M r. Land . 

NR . LAND: Mr . Chairman, a s  I under stand this section, it would be a s  
specifically laid out by the superintendent and that would be the limit of 
his jurisdi ction. 

TH E  CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Mr . Nicker son .  

MR . NICKERSON: Perhaps in that cas e, Mr . Chairman, the s uperintendent might 
give us  an example of what kind of powers he would specify for a guardian . 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Mr . Simmons .  

MR . SIMMONS: Excuse me, Mr . Land has consulted briefly with Mr. Singer and 
might be able to s hed more light at this moment than I could . 

THE  CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Thank you . Mr . Land . 

MR . LAND: Mr . Chairman, I should cor rect the statement that I made regarding 
the enforcement a spect of these  guardians .  I have been advi sed that thi s 
would be going beyond the terms of reference for a guardian and hi s would 
be a reporting relationship to an officer who would have to take any 
enforcement action neces sary . 

THE  CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): · Mr . Nickerson . 

MR . NICKERSON: That, Mr . Chairman, i s  a much more satisfactory answer . 

TH E CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Thank you . Hon . Peter Ernerk . 

Wildlife Officer Trainees 

HON . PETER ERN ERK: Mr . Chairman, I think my question would have been more 
appropriate before but I am going to a sk it  anyway , The wildlife officer 
trainees, game management trainees, do they fit u n der thi s clause  4 or 
clause 5? In other word s, can the Commis sioner ap�oint wildlife officer 
trainees?  

MR . SIMMONS: It i s  not our intention to  have wildlife officer trainees 
take on enforcement duties unl es s they are at such a stage in their evolution 
that they could handle same . I doubt that this would happen . It is  pos sible, 
although not likely, that they could be appointed guardians . 

/. 
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H O N . P E T E R  E R N E R K : M r . C h a i rm a n , e x a c t l y w h a t  d o e s  t h a t  m e a n ?  W h e n  d o e s  t h e  
w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r  b e c o m e  a f u l l y  t r a i n e d  w i l d l i fe o ff i c e r ?  I a m  p a r t i c u l a r l y  
t h i n k i n g  o f , l e t u s  s ay ,  a p o s i t i o n  f o r a f e l l o w i n  B a k e r  L a k e , f o r  i n s t a n c e . 
H e  h a s b e e n  a w i l d l i f e o f f i c � r  t r a i n e e  f o r  o n e  o r  t w o  y e a r s  n o w a n d  d o e s  h e  
b e c o m e  e l i g i b l e  t o  b e c om e  a w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n o r  p u b l i c  o f f i c e r ?  

M R .  S I MM O N S : M r . C h a i r m a n , w e  c o u l d c o n s i d e r  a t r a i n e e  q u a l i f i e d t o  a c c e p t  
a n  a p p o i n t m e n t  u n d e r  t h i s o r d i n a n c e  a s  a w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r  a t  a t i m e w h e n  h e  
h a d  r e c e i v e d  s p e c i a l i z e d  w i l d l i f e l a w e n fo r c e me n t  t r a i n i n g w h i c h w e  g i v e  t o  
a l l o f f i c e r s , p a r t i c u l a r l y t ra i n e e s . B u t  i t  w o u l d c o m e  u n d e r  t h i s o r d i n a n c e  
a s  a s p e c i f i c  a p p o i n t m e n t  a s  a w i l d l i fe o f f i c e r .  T h i s i s  a n  o p t i o n  t h a t  w e  
h a v e . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u . M r .  L a f f e r ty .  

M R . L A F F E R T Y : M r .  C h a i rm a n , t h i s p a r a g r a p h  i s  r a t h e r  d i s t u r b i n g  a n d  c o n fu s i n g . 
M a y  I a s k  t h e  a d m i n i s t r a t i o n  t o  i n d i c a t e t h e  p r e c i s e  i n t e n t  o f  t h i s w i l d l i f e 
g u a r d i a n ?  I t  i s  r a t h e r  m i s l e a d i n g  i n  i t s t e rm i n o l o gy .  I t  h a s  a c o n n o t a t i o n  
o f  a n  a u t h o r i z e d  p e r s o n  w h e r e r e a l l y  t h e r e  i s  n o  a u t h o r i ty , a s  I u n d e r s t a n d  i t . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . L a n d . 

M R . L A N D : M r .  C h a i r m a n , I t r i e d  t o  o u t l i n e w h a t t h e s e  w i l d l i f e g u a r d i a n s  w o u l d  
b e  d o i n g , w h a t  t h e i r t e rm s  o f  r e f e r e n c e  wo u l d  b e  a n d  I c o r r e c t e d  my s e l f i n  
t h a t  t h e y  w o u l d  n o t  b e  e n g a g e d  i n  e n f o r c em e n t  a c t i v i t i e s a s  a g u a r d i a n ; t h e y 
w o u l d  b e  r e p o r t i n g  t o  a w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r  a p p o i n t e d  u n d e r  t h i s o r d i n a n c e  w i t h  
t h e  p o w e r s  t h a t  a re g i v e n  t o  h i m  b y  t h i s o r d i n a n c e , s o  i t  w o u l d  b e  a r e p o r t i n g  
r e l a t i o n s h i p .  I t  i s  a m e a n s  w h e r e by l o c a l  i n d i v i d u a l s c a n  g e t  m o r e c l o s e l y 
i n v o l v e d  w i t h  t h e a d m i n i s t ra t i o n o f  w i l d l i f e a n d  t h e  a p p l i c a t i o n  o f  t h i s 
o r d i n a n c e . T h i s w a s t h e  i n t e n t  o f  t h i s s e c t i o n . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r . S t e w a r t ) :  M r . L a f f e r ty . 

I n v o l v e me n t  O f  L o c a l  P e o p l e 

M R .  L A F F E R T Y : M r .  C h a i r m a n , I u n d e r s t a n d  n o w t h e i n t e n t i o n b e h i n d  t h i s 
c l a u s e . I t  i s  m o r e  o r  l e s s  t o  i n v o l v e  t h e  l o c a l  p e r s o n s i n  t h e  a dm i n i s t ra t i o n  
o f  w i l d l i f e m a n a g e m e n t .  T h e n , i f  t h a t  i s  t h e  p u r p o s e , M r . C h a i r m a n , w hy d o e s  
n o t  t h e  a d m i n i s t ra t i o n  c o me o u t  w i t h  a s i m i l a r s t r u c t u r e t o  t h e  R C M P  s p e c i a l  
c o n s t a b l e p r o g r a m  w h e r e by a w o u l d - b e  t r a i n e e o n  g a m e  m a n a g e m e n t  c a n l e a r n t h e 
a p p l i c a t i o n  o f  g a m e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  s o  f o r t h ,  w o r k i n g  d i r e c t l y u n d e r  t h e 
m a n a g e m e n t  o f  t h e  w i l d l i f e b r a n c h r a t h e r  t h a n  c r e a t i n g  a c o n f l i c t  by g e t t i n g  
a p e r s o n  a p p o i n t e d  f r o m  t h e  h u n t e r s ' a n d  t r a p p e r s ' a s s o c i a t i o n , t h ey  c a n  
m a k e  t h e  r e c o m m e n d a t i o n  t o  i n v o l v e  s u c h  a p e r s o n ?  � a s  t h a t  a r e a  b e e n  
e x p l o r e d , M r .  C h a i r m a n ? T h a t  i s  w h a t  I a m  g e t t i n g  a t .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r . S t e w a r t ) :  M r .  S i mm o n s . 

M R . S I M M O N S : I b e l i e v e  t h i s i s  w h a t  w e  n o w  h a v e  i n  p r o g r e s s  t h r o u g h  o u r  
t r a i n e e  p ro g r a m  w h e r e t h e t ra i n e e  r e c e i v e s  s p e c i a l  t r a i n i n g  a s  a s p e c i a l  
c o n s t a b l e w o u l d ,  t h r o u g h  o u r a s s i s t a n t  f i s h  a n d  w i l d l i f e  o f f i c e r s  w h o  t r a i n  
w i t h  a f u l l  t i m e w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r ,  a n d  t h r o u g h  t h e g u a r d i a n p ro g r a m . W e r e  
w e  t o  s e e  a n e e d  f o r  e n f o r c e me n t  p o w e r s f o r t h e  g u a r d i a n w e  w o u l d t r a i n 
t h e  i n d i v i d u a l  a n d  t h e n  t h e s u p e r i n t e n d e n t w o u l d d e l e g a t e t h e s e  p o we r s  t o  
h i m .  S o  i n  t h r e e  a r e a s  w e  a r e i n v o l v i n g  d i f f e r e n t ty p e s  o f  i n d i v i d u a l s 
i n  o u r  W i l d l i f e O r d i n a n c e  a dm i n i s t r a t i o n .  
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T e m p o r a ry P o w e r s  

T H E C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  T h a n k  y o u .  I wo n d e r  i f  t h e  C h a i r c o u l d b e  
a l l o w e d  a n o t h e r  q u e s t i o n ?  W h a t  p r o v i s i o n d o  y o u  h a v e  fo r h a v i n g o n  s t a f f  
,p e o p l e w h o  c a n  e n fo r c e  yo u r  a c t  o n  a t em p o r a ry b a s i s  f o r  t h e  l e n g t h o f  
g a m i n g  s e a s o n s ?  T h i s i s  w h e re t h e  D e p a r tme n t  o f  F i s h e r i e s  a n d  t h e 
E n v i r o n me n t  u s e  g u a r d i a n s  a n d  t h e y  a r e f u l l y  q u a l i f i e d a n d  n o rma l l y  t r a v e l 
w i t h  a q u a l i f i e d i n s p e c t o r  b u t  n ot n e c e s s a r i l y . T h ey h a v e  t h e  s a me p o we r s  
b u t  t h ey a r e  b r o u g h t  i n  a t  p e a k p e r i o d s  o n  a t e m p o r a ry b a s i s .  D o  y o u  h a v e  
a n y t h i n g i n  y o u r  l e g i s l a t i o n  t h e r e fo r t h a t  t y p e  o f  a p e r s o n ? M r . L a n d . 

M R . L A N D : M r . C h a i rma n , we  c a n  a c c o mm o d a t e t h a t  t y p e  o f  s i t u a t i o n  s i m p l y  
by ma k i n g  a n  a p p o i n t m e n t  fo r a g i v e n  p e r i o d  b u t  t h e  a p p o i n tme n t  wo u l d b e  
a s  a w i l d l i fe o f f i c e r  w i t h  a l l t h e p o w� r s  o f  a w i l d l i f e o f f i c e r  b u t  t h a t 
a p p o i n t me n t  c o u l d b e  fo r a s p e c i f i c p e r i o d  o f  t i me .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t e wa r t ) : T h a n k  y o u  v e ry mu c h .  I a m  m u c h  m o r e  c o n v i n c e d  
i n  my o w n  m i n d  t h e n  t h a t  t h e  w o r d  1 1 g u a r d i a n 1 1  s h o u l d c o me u n d e r  yo u r  
i n t e r p r e t a t i o n s e c t i o n s o  t h a t  p e o p l e k n o w  t h e d i f f e r e n c e  b e t w e e n  t h e  v a r i o u s  
ty p e s o f  g u a r d i a n s  w e  h a v e  i n  t h e  N o r t h w e s t  T e r r i t o r i e s .  C l a u s e  5 .  
M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

M R . N I C K E R S O N : W i t h  r e s p e c t  t o  s u b c l a u s e  ( 3 ) , M r .  C h a i rma n , a n d  t h i s i s  a 
q u e s t i o n  p r o p e r l y a d d r e s s e d  t o  t h e  l e g a l  r e p r e s e n t a t i v e  o n  t h e p a n e l , i s  
t h e r e a n y  o t h e r  e x a m p l e w i t h i n l e g i s l a t i o n  e n a c t e d  by  t h e  L e g i s l a t u r e o f  
t h e  N o r t h we s t  T e r r i t o r i e s  o f  s i m i l a r p o we r s  t o  p ay o u t  p u b l i c  f u n d s  t h a t 
h a v e  b e e n  d e l e g a t e d  t o  s i m i l a r ty p e  o r g a n i z a t i o n s ?  

T H E C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) :  M r . L a n d .  

M R . L A N D :  M r .  C h a i rm a n , c o u l d y o u  j u s t  s t a t e  t h e c l a u s e  a n d  s u b c l a u s e  a g a i n , 
p l e a s e ?  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t e wa r t ) :  C l a u s e  5 ,  s u b c l a u s e  ( 3 )  o n  p a g e  7 a .  M r . S i n g e r . 

M R . S I N G E R : M r . C h a i rma n , s i n c e  t h e q u e s t i o n  wa s a d d r e s s e d  t o  me t h e  a n s w e r  
t o  t h e  q u e s t i o n  i s  n e v e r ,  I d o  n o t  k n o w  a n y  o t h e r . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

A u t h o r i ty  T o  D e a l  W i t h  P u b l i c  M o n e y s  

M R .  N I C K E R S O N : I t  w o r r i e s  m e  a c e r t a i n a m o u n t ,  p a r ti c u l a r l y s i n c e  t h e r e 
a p p e a r s  t o  b e  n o  p r e c e d e n t  f o r  t h i s t y p e  o f  t h i n g . I w o n d e r  i f  we m i g h t  
b e  g e t t i n g o u r s e l v e s  i n t o  a n y  k i n d  o f  l e g a l d i f f i c u l t i e s  i n  d e l e g a t i n g  t h i s 
t y p e  o f  a u t h o r i t y  t o  d e a l  w i t h  p u b l i c  m o n e y s  t o  a n  o r g a n i z a t i o n t h a t  i s  
n o t  p ro p e r l y  p a r t o f  t h e  p u b l i c  s e r v i c e .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) :  M r . L a n d .  

M R .  L A N D :  M r . C h a i rma n , w e  d i d d i s c u s s  t h i s w i t h i n g o v e r n m e n t  w i t h  t h e  
De p a r tme n t  o f  F i n a n c e  a n d  t h e r e wa s n o  i n d i c a t i o n  t h a t  we  wou l d  b e  
c o n f l i c t i n g  w i t h  a n y  e x i s t i n g  f i n a n c i a l  r e g u l a t i o n  i n  t h i s  d e l e g a t i o n  o f  
a u t h o r i ty t o  h u n t e r s 1 a n d  t r a p p e r s 1 a s s o c i a t i o n s . 

M R . N I C K E R S O N : I s  t h a t  a l s o  t h e  o p i n i o n o f  t h e  L e g a l  A d v i s o r , M r . C h a i rm a n ? 

T H E  C H A I R MA N  ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) :  M a d a m L e g a l  A d v i s o r .  

L E G A L  A D V I S O R  ( M s . F l i e g e r ) : M r . C h a i rman , I w o u l d  h a v e  to  c o n s i d e r  a n  
a n swe r t o  t h a t  q u e s t i o n . I am  n o t  c e r t a i n t h a t  I w o u l d  a g r e e . 

( 

(. 
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MR. SINGER: Yes, Mr. Chairman . 

THE CH AIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart) : Mr .  Singer. 

MR. SINGER: Mr . Chairman , on page 52, paragraph ( n ) and on page 53 

THE CH A IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Are we in the act or the regulations? 

MR . SINGER: The act, paragraph ( o). 

THE CH A IRMAN ( Mr . Stewart): Mr . Nickerson. 

Protection To The Hunting Public 

MR. N ICKERSON: Mr . Chairman, it would appear to me that those sections to which 
we have just been directed, all it says is that it allows the Commissioner 
blanket authority to make regulations pertaining to all manner of big game 
hunting and small game hunting and everything else. There is absolutely nothing 
else really in the body of the ordinance dealing with this. There is no 
protection to the hunting public as to what r i ghts they might enjoy, as to what 
the obligations might be and there is absolutely nothing in the body of the 
ordinance about it and it is left completely out of the regulations. I have 
serious doubts as to whether or not that is the proper way to go about things .  

MR. S INGER: Mr. Chairman, in addition, the licensing system is also dealt with 
in Schedule B to the ordinance, page 59, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, this sets 
out the basic entitlement under the various licences and permits. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. N ICKERSON: That being the case, Mr. Chairman, would it not then be correct 
to reword subclause 8 ( 1 ) , " The licences, permits and certificates" as set out 
in the first column of Schedule B .  

THE CH A IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr . Singer. 

MR. S INGER: Mr. Chairman, in my view not, because a certificate is part of a 
licence. 

MR. NICKERSON: Why the�, Mr. Chairman, in Schedule B it mentions such things 
as general hunting licence, outfitters' licence, fur dealers ' licence and all 
of the other 25 or so different kinds of licences or permits specifically 
referred to as licences or permits with the exception of wildlife certificates 
which deal with big game and small game hunting . 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : Mr. S i nger. 

MR . S INGER: . In my view, that really is not in the nomenclature. The totality 
of the licence is the wildlife certificate which is in effect a piece of paper 
until there is affixed to it a stamp and once the stamp is affixed to it, that 
creates a licence. 

THE C HAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Is there any particular reason why yqu call it a 
certificate rather than a licence? 

MR. LANO: Mr. Cha i rman, it i s  a certificate and it is not a licence as Mr . Singer 
has pointed out until the stamps are affixed to it and further I might add if 
wildlife tags are required for specific species the wildlife tag s are given out 
also and this altogether is the licence that entit l �s that person tti hunt, kill 
and possess game. 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr . Nickerson . 

( 
' 



- 7 9  -

L i c e n c e  O r  P e rm i t 

M R . N I C K E R S O N : I w o u l d l i k e t h e  a d v i c e o f  t h e  L e g a l  A d v i s o r  t o  t h e  L e g i s l a t u r e  
o n  t h i s  m a t t e r . I s , M r .  C h a i r m a n , i n  t h e  L e g a l  A d v i s o r ' s  o p i n i o n a w i l d l i f e 
c e r t i f i c a t e w i t h  s t a m p  a s  r e f e r r e d  t o  i n  c o l u m n  o n e  o f  S c h e d u l e  B o r  I w i l l  
r e p h r a s e  t h i s  - - d o e s  t h a t  c e r t i f i c a t e  w i t h  s t a m p  c o n s t i t u t e a l i c e n c e  o r  p e rm i t 
u n d e r  s u b c l a u s e  8 ( 1 ) ? 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) : M a d a m  L e g a l  A d v i s o r . 

L E G A L  A D V I S O R  ( M s .  F l i e g e r ) : M r . C h a i rm a n , I t h i n k  a s  M r . S i n g e r  s ay s  i t  b e c o m e s  
a q u e s t i o n , j u s t  a q u e s t i o n  o f  t h e  u s e  o f  w o r d s  o r  n om e n c l a t u r e . I b e l i e v e  t h a t  
e v e ry t h i n g l i s t e d  i n  c o l u m n  o n e  u n d e r  t h e  h e a d i n g  " l i c e n c e  o r  p e rm i t "  w o u l d  h a v e  
t h e  s a m e  e f f e c t a s  a l i c e n c e  a n d  c l e a r l y  c l a u s e  8 , s u b c l a u s e  ( 1 )  g i v e s  a w i l d l i f e 
c e r t i f i c a t e  w i t h  a s t a m p  t h e  e f f e c t  o f  a l i c e n c e  o r  p e rm i t .  I a m  n o t  c e r t a i n  b u t  
I u n d e r s t a n d  w hy t h e  w o r d  " l i c e n c e "  i s  n o t  u s e d . I d o  n o t  k n ow t h a t  I s e e  w h a t  
i s  a c c o m p l i s h e d  by  c a l l i n g i t  a c e r t i f i c a t e  o t h e r  t h a n  u n t i l i t  i s  f i l l e d o u t  a n d  
i n  s o m e o n e ' s  p o c k e t ,  i t  i s  n o t  a l i c e n c e , b u t  t h e n  I d o  n o t  s u p p o s e  a ny l i c e n c e  
t h a t  i s  n o t  c o m p l e t e d  i s  a l i c e n c e . I t  d o e s  n o t  a l l ow a n y o n e t o  d o  a n y t h i n g .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r . L a n d . 

M R .  L A N D :  M r . C h a i r m a n , t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e  c o m e s i n  b e c a u s e  b e f o r e  t h e  s t a m p s  a r e 
r e q u i r e d  a n d  a f f i x e d  t o  t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e  t h e  i n d i v i d u a l , t h e  l i c e n s e e  d o e s  f i l l  
i t  o u t  a n d  h e  d o e s  p u t  c e r t a i n  i n f o r m a t i o n  o n  t h e c e r t i f i c a t e a n d  b y  h i s 
s i g n a t u r e  h e  i s  c e r t i fy i n g  t h a t  i n f o r m a t i o n  i s c o r r e c t . I u n d e r s t a n d  i t  t h a t  
i s  a c e r t i f i c a t e a t  t h a t  p o i n t .  W h e n  h e  p u r c h a s e s  t h e  s t a m p s  a n d  t h ey a r e 
a f f i x e d  t o  t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e t h e  t o t a l i ty o f  t h e  t h i n g b e c o m e s  a l i c e n c e  a t  t h a t  
p o i n t .  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  I s  t h a t  n o t  a l s o  t r u e  w i t h  r e g a r d  t o  f o rm  s e v e n  i n  
y o u r  r e g u l a t i o n t h a t  u n t i l s u c h t i m e  a s  t h a t  i s  f i l l e d i n  i t  i s n o t  a l i c e n c e  
e i t h e r ?  

M R . L A N D :  M r . C h a i r m a n , a s  I u n d e r s t a n d  f o r m s e v e n , i t  r e q u i r e s  t h e  a u t h o r i z e d  
s i g n a t u r e o f  a n  o f f i c e r  t o  m a k e  i t v a l i d .  I g u e s s  t h e r e  i s  s o m e  q u e s t i o n  a s  t o  
w h e t h e r  o r  n o t  t h e  s i g n a t u r e  o f  t h e  o f f i c e r  o r  t h e  l a c k  o f  i t  o n  t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e 
w o u l d  i n v a l i d a t e t h e  l i c e n c e  i f  h e  h a d p r o p e r l y  p u r c h a s e d  t h e  s t a m p s  a n d  h a d  t h em 
a f f i x e d  t o  h i s c e r t i f i c a t e . I t  i s  a d i f f i c u l t c o m p a r i s o n  t o  m a k e  a n d  I a m  n o t  
r e a l l y  q u a l i f i e d t o  m a k e  t h a t  ty p e  o f  c o m p a r i s o n . 

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  T h a n k y o u . C l a u s e  8 ?  I s  i t  a g r e e d ?  I s  t h e r e  
a g r e e m e n t  o n  c l a u s e  8 ? T h e  C h a i r c a n  n o t  r e c o g n i z e  o n e  a g r e e d . G e n t l em e n , a r e 
y o u  a g r e e d  w i t h  c l a u s e  8 ,  l i c e n c e s  a n d  p e rm i t s . A g r e e d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  9 ,  a p p l i c a t i o n . M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

6QQJ!_<:_� 1 i o n s F o r  V a r i o u s  Typ e s  O f  L i c e ri c �� 

M R .  N I C K E R S O N : I h a v e  s e e n , M r .  C h a i rm a n , a p p l i c a t i o n s  f o r  v a r i o u s  ty p e s  o f  
l i c e n c e s  w h e r e  t h e  a p p l i c a n t  i s  r e q u i r e d  t o  g i v e  h i s  s o c i a l  i n s u r a n c e  n u m b e r  
a n d  h i s  t e r r i t o r i a l  h o s p i t a l  i n s u r a n c e  n u m b e r . W h a t  w o u l d h a·p p e n  i f  h e r e f u s e d 
t o  g i v e  e i t h e r  o n e  o f t h e s e  n u m b e r s ?  

T H E  C H A I R M A N  ( M r .  S t e w a r t ) :  M r .  L a n d . 

M R . L A N D :  I m u s t  c l a r i fy t h e  f a c t  t h a t  t h i s  D r a f t  8 o f t h e  r e g u l a t i� n  h a s  n o t  
u n d e r g o n e  t h e s c r u t i n y  o f  t h e  l e g a l  s e r v i c e s  d e p a f im e n t .  I t  i s  s t i l l  a p ro d u c t  
o f  t h e  w i l d l i f e s e r v i c e  s o  t h e r e  m a y  b e  c o r r e c t i o n s  n e e d e d  i n  v a r i o u s  p l a c e s . 
T h e  p u r p o s e o f  t h e  n u m b e r s  i s  m e r e l y  t o , i n  t h e  c a s e  o f  m a ny s i m i l a r n a m e s  i n  
t h e  c o mm u n i ty ,  to p o s i t i v e l y  i d e n t i fy a p a r t i c u l a r i n d i v i d u a l . T h a t  i s t h e  
i n t e n t  a n d w h e t h e r  t h e r e i s  s om e  l e g a l  i n t e rp r e t a t i o n  n e e d e d  i f  t h e  p e r s o n  
r e f u s e d  t o  g i v e t h e  n u m b e r , I d o  n o t  t h i n k  t h e r e  w o u l d  b e  a p r o b l e m a s  i t  i s  

. .  
. . . 

. . --- - · · �.-. 
· : · . -. 
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n o t  n e c e s s a ry to  c omp l e t e  t h e  a p p l i c a t i o n . I t  i s  o f  a s s i s t a n c e to  u s  i f  w e  
h a v e  t h o s e n um b e r s . T h e  l e g a l p o i n t  I c a n  n o t  a d d r e s s .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S te w a r t ) : C l a u s e  9 .  M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

M R . N I C K E R S O N : M r . C h a i rm a n , c o u l d t h e  w i t n e s s e s c o n f i rm t h a t  t h a t  i s  t h e i r  
s t a n d a r d p r o c e d u r e - - to  a s k f o r  t h e s e i d e n t i fy i n g n um b e r s . I am  s p e c i f i c a l l y  
r e f e r r i n g  t o  t h e  s o� i a l  i n s u r a n c e  n um b e r  a n d  t h e  t e r r i t o r i a l  h o s p i t a l  i n s u r a n c � 
n um b e r  a n d  i s  i t  t h e i r s t a n d a r d p r o c e d u r e  t o  a s k f o r  t h o s e  n u m b e r s  o r  r e q u i r e 
t h a t  t h ey b e  g i v e n ?  

T H E  C HA I RMAN  ( M r . S te w a r t ) : M r . S i mmo n s . 

M R . S I MMO N S : I t  h a s b e e n  o u r  p o l i cy t o  a s k  f o r  t h e s e  n um b e r s  a n d  i t  w o u l d  b e  
s o  i n  t h e  f u t u r e . 

T H E  C HA I R M AN ( M r . S te w a r t ) : C l a u s e  9 . 

M R . N I C KE R S O N : M r . C h a i rm a n , I a m  r a t h e r  w o r r i e d  a b o u t  t h i s  p r a c t i c e  o f  a s k i n g 
f o r  th e t e r r i t o r i a l  h o s p i t a l i n s u r a n c e n u m b e r . I t  m i g h t  b e  h e l d th a t  t h e r e  i s  
s om e  d e g r e e  o f  c o n f i d e n t i a l i ty a b o u t  t h i s  ty p e  o f  t h i n g a n d  I n o t i c e  t h a t  n o t  
o n l y  i s  t h i s  n u mb e r  b e i n g  a s k e d  f o r  b y  t h e  g a me  d e p a r tme n t  b u t  i t  i s  b e i n g  
a s k e d  f o r  b y  a n u m b e r  o f  o t h e r  g o v e r n m e n t  d e p a r tm e n t s . N ow ,  i f  a ny b o dy k n ow s  
h ow t o  d e c o d e  t h o s e  T H I S  n um b e r s  - - I w o u l d n o t  i m a g i n e i t  i s  t o o  d i f f i c u l t t o  
f. i n d  o u t  h ow t o  d e c o d e  t h em a n d  y o u  c a n  g e t  a l o t o f  p e r s o n a l  i n fo rma t i o n  a b o u t  
t h e  i n d i v i d u a l  c o n c e r n e d  f r om  t h a t  n um b e r . M ay b e  I s h o u l d a d d r e s s  a q u e s t i o n  
t o  t h e  L e g a l  A d v i s o r ,  q u e s t i o n i n g i n  h e r  o p i n i o n t h e  p r o p r i e ty o f  a s k i n g f o r  
t h i s  e a s i l y o b t a i n e d p e rs o n a l  i n f o rm a t i o n . 

T H E C H A I RMAN  (M r . S t ewa r t ) : M a d a m L e g a l  A d v i s o r . 

L E GA L  A D V I S O R  ( M s . F l i e g e r ) : M r . C h a i rm a n , p a r a g r a p h  ( b )  o f  s u b c l a u s e  ( 1 )  s t a t e s  
t h a t  t h e  i n f orm a t i o n  r e q u i r e d  i s ,  i t  i s  d e s c r i b e d  a s  i n f o rma t i o n  a s  t h e  
C omm i s s i o n e r  may r e a s o n a b l y  r e q u i r e .  N ow ,  I d o  n o t  k n ow w h a t  r e a s o n a b l e  b a s i s  
t h e r e  i s  f o r  r e q u i r i n g  t h o s e n u m b e r s  f o r  a h u n t i n g  l i c e n c e  b u t  n o  d o u b t  t h e r e  l 
w o u l d  b e  s om e  r e a s o n  t h a t  t h e  d e p a r tm e n t  c o u l d  e x p l a i n .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S te w a r t ) :  M r . S i mmo n s . 

M R . S I MMO N S : O u r  i n t e n t  w a s  me r e l y  t o  s i m p l i fy o u r  a dm i n i s t r a t i v e  p r o c e d u r e o f  
i d e n t i fy i n g  t h e  i n d i v i d u a l  a n d  i f  t h e r e  i s  a ny o b j e c t i o n  b y  t h i s  A s s em b l y  w e  
c o u l d  e a s i l y d ro p  i t  f r o m  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s .  W e  h a v e  n o  s t r o n g  f e e l i n g s  i n  t h a t  
m a t te r . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r . S te w a r t ) : M r .  N i c k e r s o n . 

M o t i o n  T o  R e f r a i n  F r om  R eq u e s t i n g  T H I S  N um b e r s  

M R . N I C KE R S O N : T h e n  I w o u l d m o v e , M r . C h a i rm a n , t h a t  i t  b e  a r e comm e n d a t i o n  o f  
th i s  c omm i t te e  t h a t  t h e  w i l d l i f e s e r v i c e  r e f r a i n  i n  t h e  f u t u r e f r om r e q u e s t i n g  
t h e  t e r r i t o r i a l  h o s p i t a l  i n s u r a n c e n u m b e r  o f  a p p l i c a n t s f o r  l i c e n c e s . 

T H E  C HA I RMAN  ( M r . S t ewa r t ) : I h a v e  a m o t i o n  o n  th e f l o o r . T o  t h e  mo t i o n ? 
M r . P u d l u k .  

M R .  P U D LU K :  M r . C h a i rma n , I d o  n o t  a g re e  w i t h  t h i s  mo t i o n a t  t h e  mome n t  b e c a u s e 
I d o  n o t  h a v e  i t  i n  s y l l a b i c s . 
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TH E  CHAIRMAN . ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Mr . Lyall. 

MR . LYAL L: Could Mr . Pudluk repeat h i s comments please ? I d i d not hear them .  

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Mr . Pudluk . 

MR . PU D LU K: Mr . Chai rman , I could not go along w i th thi s mot i on at the mom ent 
be cause I do not hav e  clause 9 i n  syllabi cs. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Thank you . He does not hav e  a copy i n  syllab i cs , 
I beli e v e  i s  the cont ext of h i s r emarks. He does not know whe the r to go along 
w i th i t  or not . He would li ke to se e i t  w r i t t en. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Wh i le we are  sor t i ng i t  out , to the mot i on ,  
Hon . Dav i d  Searle . 

HO N . DAV ID  SEARLE :  Are  we st i ll d i scussi ng clause 7? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  No , we are  on clause 9. Clause 7 has be en app rov ed , 
clause 8 has been approv ed and we are  on clause 9 at the �resent t i m e. 

HO N . DAV ID SEARLE:  Would you pe rm i t me  to ask a quest i on on clause 7? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Do we hav e  consent to go back to clause 7? 

---Agre ed 

Wi th the m i ghty powe r you hold we condesc end to go back. 

HO N .  DAV ID SEARLE:  j ust could not help but not i c e , Mr . Chai rman , any 
offi c e r  may i ssue any li c ence  or  pe rm i t exc ept that only the supe r i nt endent 
may i ssue a gene ral hunt i ng li c ence. I wonde r from the prac t i c e  poi nt of 
v i ew does thi s really mean what i t  appears to m ean ,  that the supe r i nt endent 
hi mself must s i gn e v e ry gene ral hunt i ng l i c ence  be cause although that hunt i ng 
li cence  i s  unobtai nable for a lot of people , i n  othe r words that par t i cular 
li cence  i s  i ssued probably more  than any othe r li c ence . 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewar t ) :  Mr . S i nge r. 

Cent rali z e  The G rant i ng Of Gene ral Hunt i ng L i c ences 

MR . S IN G ER: Mr . Chai rman , the purpose of th i s  prov i s i on i s  to cent rali z e  the 
grant i ng of gene ral hunt i ng li c enc es to prov i de in effe c t  that offi c e rs i n  
the fi eld can not grant gene ral hunt i ng li c enc es. In my op i n i on the supe r ­
i nt endent could in  effe c t  delegate  the actual si gni ng of the gene ral hunt i ng 
li c ences to someone i n  h i s department. 

HO N . DAV ID SEARLE:  I guess the quest i on is when is a • li c enc e  i ssued? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Mr . S i mmons . 

MR . S IMMO N S: The li c ences , wh i ch are  to be on a plast i c card more  pe rmanent 
than the old ones , are pr i nt ed up he re  i n  Y ellowkni fe and the fi les are kept 
he re  i n  Y ellowkn i fe .  As was ment i oned by Mr. S i nge r I could delegat e the 
author i ty to s i gn these li c ences out to the fi eld offi c e r. That i s  an opt i on. 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  St ewart ) :  Does that sat i sfy you , Hon. Dav i d  Searle? 

HO N . DAV I D  SEARLE:  I just hope that Mr . S i nge r i s  · r i ght for the sake of our 
supe r i nt endent. 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  The p roblem  that we hav e  at the present moment , 
Mr. Pudluk does not hav e  t ranslat i on i n  syllab i cs of clauses 9 and 10. 
Mr . Pudluk . 
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M R . P U D L U K :  M r .  C h a i rm a n , I am  s o r ry ,  I t h i n k  I h a v e  f o u n d  i t . I t  w a s  
c l a u s e  1 0  i n  s y l l a b i c� a n d  i t  s h o u l d h a v e  b e e n  c l a u s e  9 .  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : Y o u  h a v e  c l a u s e  9 ?  

M R . P U D L U K :  I t h i n k  w e  h a v e c l a u s e  9 .  W e h a v e  two  p a g e s  o f  c l a u s e  1 0 .  

T H E C HA I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a rt ) :  Y o u  a r e  a l l r i g h t , t h e n . A l l r i g h t , w e w i l l  
p ro c e e d  t h e n  w i t h  t h e  mo t i o n  o n  t h e  f l o o r .  S o r ry fo r t h e  i n t e r r u p t i o n  o n  t h i s  
m a t t e r ,  M r .  N i c k e r s o n , b u t  w e  h a d  t o  c l a r i fy i t .  T o  t h e  mo t i o n , M r .  L a f fe r ty . 

M R . L A F F E RT Y : C a n  y o u  r e a d  b a c k  t h e  m o t i o n � p l e a s e ?  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t e w a rt ) :  Y e s , M r .  L a f fe r ty .  1 1 I r e c o mme n d  t o  t h i s  c o mm i t t e e  
t h a t  t h e  w i l d l i fe s e r v i c e  r e f r a i n  i n  f u t u r e f ro m  r e q u e s t i n g  t h e  t e r r i t o r i a l  
h o s p  i t a  1 i n s u r a n  c e n um b e r  o n  a p p  1 i c a t  i o n  f o r  1 i c e n c  e s  . 1 1 

Mo t i o n  T o  Re f r a i n  F ro m  R eq u e s t i n g  T H I S  N u m b e r s , C a r r i e d  

T o  t h e  mo t i o n . A re y o u  r e a dy f o r  t h e  q u e s t i o n ? A l l t h o s e  i n  f a v o u r ?  O p p o s e d ?  
T h e  m o t i o n  i s  c a r r i e d .  

- - - C a r r i e d  

C l a u s e  9 ,  a g re e d , a s  t h e  r e g u l a t i o n  s e c t i o n ?  T h e re a c t u a l l y  i s  n o  ame n dme n t  
t o  c l a u s e  9 .  C l a u s e  9 ,  a p p l i c a t i o n . A g r e e d ?  

- - - Ag re e d  

C l a u s e  1 0 ,  i s s u e o f  l i c e n c e o r  p e rm i t .  Ag re e d ?  

G e n t l em e n , I m i g h t  a s  we l l  g o  h o me  u n l e s s  I g e t  s ome  1 1 a g re e d s 1 1 • I c a n  n o t  
h e a r  yo u .  I h a v e  g o t  two . S p e a k  a l i t t l e l o u d e r  o n  y o u r  1 1 a g re e d s 1 1  i f  y o u  
p l e a s e . C l a u s e  1 0  i s  a g re e d  t h e n ? 

- - - Ag re e d-

C l  a u s e  1 1 , b l a n k  l i c e n c e  f o rm s . M r .  N i c k e r s o n . 

M R .  N I C KE R S O N : C l a u s e  1 1  i s  q u i t e  i n t e re s t i n g , M r .  C h a i rm a n , i n  t h a t  i t  c r e a t e s  
t h e  d i f fe r e n c e b e tw e e n  a v a l i d  l i c e n c e  a n d a n o n - v a l i d  l i c e n c e . E a r l i e r i n  
t e s t i m o n y  g i v e n  by  s o me o f  t h e  w i t n e s s e s  i n  re f e r e n c e  t o  t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e  a n d  
t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e  w i t h  s t amp  t h ey w e re  s ay i n g  t h a t  s u c h  a do c um e n t  m i g h t  o r  
m i g h t  n o t  u n d e r  v a r i o u s  c i r c u m s t a n c e s  c o n s t i t u t e a l i c e n c e . I w a s  w o n d e r i n g  
w h e t h e r  t h e  c e r t i f i c a t e , t h e  w i l d l i fe c e r t i f i c a t e  w i t h s t amp  o r  t h e  w i l d l i f e 
c e r t i f i c a t e  by i t s e l f w o u l d  c o n s t i t u t e  · a  n o n - v a l i d  l i c e n c e  a s  r e fe r r e d  t o  
i n  s u b c l a u s e  1 1  ( 2 ) .  W o u l d t h a t  b e  c o r r e c t ?  

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : M r . L a n d ?  

M R .  L AN D :  I a s s ume  t h a t f o rm 6 ,  t h e  w i l d l i fe c e r t i f i c a t e  r e q u i r e s  t h e  s i g n a ­
t u r e  o f  t h e  l i c e n c e e  a s  r e q u i re d u n d e r  s u b c l a u s e  1 1 ( 2 )  b e f o r e  i t  ,b e c ome s v a l i d . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : M r . N i c k e r s o n . 

D i f fe r e n ce  B e tw e e n  A C e r t i f i c a t e An d A L i c e n c e  

M R .  N I C K E RS O N : M r .  C h a i r m a n , I am s t i l l  v e ry w o r r i e d  a b o u t  t h i s c� r t i f i c a t e  
a n d  w hy i t  i s  c a l l e d a c e r t i f i c a t e a n d w h y  i t  i s  g i v e n  t h i s d i ffe re n c e o f  
n ame . W e  w e r e  t o l d e a r l i e r t h a t  t h ey d i d n o t  c a l l i t  a w i l d l i fe l i c e n c e 
b e c a u s e  i t  d i d n o t  r e a l l y  c o n s t i t u t e  a l i c e n c e  u n t i l s u c h . t i m e a s  t h e  s t amp  
h a d  b e e n  i s s u e d a n d  t h e n u n d e r  s u b c l a u s e  1 1 ( 2 )  w e  s e e  t h i s  d i f fe r e n c e  c r e a t e d  
i n  t h e  l aw b e twe e n  a v a l i d  a n d  a n o n - v a l i d  l i c e n c e . N o w , u n t i l s i g n e d  a 
g e n e r a l  h u n t i n g  l i c e n c e  w o u l d b e  a n o n - v a l i d  l i c e n c e  b u t  t h a t i s  s t i l l  l i s t e d  
i n  c o l umn  o n e  o f  S c h e d u l e B .  W h y  c a n  w e  n o t  a do p t  t h e  s ame  p r o c e d u r e  w i t h  
re s p e c t t o  w i l d l i fe c e r t i f i c a t e s  a n d u n t i l s u c h  t i m e a s  a s t amp  w a s  i s s u e d  
i t  w o u l d c o n s t i t u t e a n o n - v a l i d  l i c e n c e ?  

(: 
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THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : M r. Singer. 

MR. S INGER : Mr. Chairman, I just do not see what is to be gained by that . I 
still go back to my original statement to the effect that we are dealing here 
with mere terminology. A wildlife certificate is part of a licence. It 
becomes a licence when the stamp is attached and until then it is not a licence. 
I really do not see what the g reat p roblem is . As a result of subclause 8 ( 1) 
as the Legal Advisor p reviously said, the wildlife certificate and stamp is 
for the purposes of the o rdinance and the regulations and as a result of 
the definition and f ramework of the definition a licence. I do not know 
if that answers the question. 

MR. N ICKERSON : So, M r. Chairman, if somebody goes and gets a certificate 
because the certificate by itself does not constitute a licence, and we have 
been told that it does not constitute a licence until such time as a stamp 
is issued in conjunction with it, he would not be obliged pu rsuant to 
subclause 1 1 ( 2 )  to sign that particular certificate. Is that a cor re�t 
assumption? 

MR . S INGER : M r . Chairman, I understand that the ce rtificate would not be 
g ranted unless and until the stamps we re attached. So from the time of issue 
it would in effect be a licence . 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : Clause 1 1, blank licence forms . Ag reed? 

---Ag reed 

Clause 12, validfty of licence. Ag reed? Mr.  Pudluk . 

Validity of Licence 

MR. P U DLU K :  Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the witness could this clause 12  
be affecting the hunters at the date of the licence expiry each year o r  is 
it life? 

MR. LAND: Mr.  Chairman, in r e gard to general hunting licences even though 
they are now issued on a permanent plastic card there is a requi rement to 
validate them June 30th yearly. An adhesive validation sticker is put on 
the licence. The licence will expi re J une 30th and will be validated at 
that time for the  next licence year. 

THE CHAI RMAN ( M r. Stewa rt ) :  M r. Pudluk. 

MR. PU DLUK : 
The reason I 
wait for the 
come on time 

Mr. Chai rman, a re we going to obtain t�e same number  every year? 
am asking this is the services in the  settlements would have to 
new one f rom the superintendent of the region. If they do not 
I do not know what is going to happen. 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( M r .  Stewart ) :  You are concerned that the requirement of a yearly 
stamp means that they may not be available in some of the far settlements. 
What would happen? 

MR. LAND : Mr. Chairman, I might just clarify the reason for ·  validation is 
mainly to keep in contact with the hunter and obtain information on kill 
that we require in wildlife management. We feel that we will make every 
effort to see that the validation stickers are available in the offices 
where the wildlife officers are stationed o r  to make a special trip into the 
settlement to validate the general hunting l i cence .on a yearly basfs. 
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THE C HA I RMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ): But i s  there an onus on the holder of the 
licence in some of these more remote settlements to get thi s stamp? Supposing 
you just can not get to every place by the date that you have to and normally 
the onus is on the permit holder but in this case is this going to be made 
available at the places where the people need them? 

MR. LAN D: Mr. Chairman, this is correct. We m ust have these validation 
stickers in the settlement and the onus would be on the individual to get 
the licence, to come in and get it validated. We do not see a real problem 
here because now we have the licences becoming invalid and sometimes a hunter 
takes quite a long time to come in and get his new li cence under th e present 
system. We do not see a tightening up of this practise. We realize the problems 
involved with some people who are out on the land for long periods of time and 
we will make every effort to validate any licence that comes into our office. 

THE C HA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Sometimes it does not make too m uch sense to 
travel 2 50 miles to get a little sticker on a plastic case, does it? 

MR. LAN D: That is correct, Mr. Chairman, and we do not anticipate being this 
sticky about it. 

THE C HA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you. Mr. Pudluk, does that satisfy your 
question? 

MR. PUDLUK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

THE C HA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Clause 12, validity of licence. Agreed? 

-- -Agreed 

Clause 1 3, transfer. Agreed? 

C 

---Agreed ( 

Examination Of Licence Or Permit 

Clause 14, examination of licence or permit. Hon. Peter Ernerk. 

HON. PETER ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, clause 1 4  sort of bugs me. The first 
paragraph when you get down to the fourth line it says: " Upon being 
requested by an officer so to do, a licence or permit holder shall forthwith 
produce his licence or permit to the officer for examination or, if it is not 
then available, produce it within forty-eight hours . .. .  11 I think this is where 
some difference between a week end hunter and a traditional hunter comes in. 
For instance, if you are talking about Baker Lake where people often hunt 
for a week and sometimes more than a week, and then the hu nter happens to 
see a game officer or a wildlife officer and is asked to produce his licence 
within 48 hours, in some cases this is not always possible in some of the 
communities among the tradit ional hunters to produce your licence within 48 
hours. That is two days and if that is a week end that is over the week end. 

Proposal To Amend Clause 14  

I wou l d  like to make an amendment to  that to say "within a reasonable time " .  
For instance, when I was o u t  ice fishing last year at one of the lakes over 
the week end I was asked to prod uce my fishing licence, for instance, within 
48 hours on Monday, this was on Saturday because I am a working man. I go 
to the office five days a week and I go out hunti n g  or go fishing over the 
week end so I have some difficu l ty in produci ng my licence on Monday morni ng 
but for other people who are not wage earners living in a community, the 
traditional hunters, this will cause you some difficulty. 
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MR. LAND: Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say that under the current law 
you are required to have your licence on your person . We feel that this is an  
improvement and that we are being more reasonable, and are takin g into consi ­
deration the points that Hon.  Peter Ernerk has raised. In order not to  make 
this section a complete farce we have to have some limits,  I think. The 
interpretation of a reasonable time to some individuals might be a period of 
time that is not acceptable to us, like five or ten years. 

HON. PET ER ERN E RK: Mr. Chairman,  this is not what I am saying. Maybe I did 
not make myself quite clear on the matter . I agree with you and I agree 
with Mr. Land to a certain extent, but again if I happen to live in Baker Lake 
and I am Joe Blow and I am unemployed and I make my living  off of hun tin g and 
trappin g  and I mean on  the land caribou hunting and about 1 50 miles away 
from Baker Lake and I see a game officer who asks me to produce my licence . 
I do not have it and he tells me to produce it within 48 hours. I may have 
another three or four days to hu nt  and I am going to find it q uite i mpossible 
to produce it within 48 hours if that may be the case. 

THE CHA IR MAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  I wonder, Mr . Land, I know the problem with 
regulation s, that you have to stipulate time or else as you say you lose 
all intent of the regulation, but would it be reasonable to say to produce it 
within 48 hours or within a reasonable time at the discretion of the officer, 
so that you ha ve a time element but if it is not possible the officer can set 
the time. Maybe that would satisfy my colleague. 

� R . LAND: Mr. Chairman,  that sounds very reasonable and in the case of a 
general hu ntin g licence holder he would have the mean s of verifying that 
the individual did have a licen ce. This really is not goin g to affect that 
individual too much . Where it becomes a very apparent  problem is in checkin g  
big game l i cences and especia l ly where there a re a lot of hunters in an area 
that an officer is worki n g . I think the suggestion is very reasonable . 

MR.  LY A L L: Mr. Chairman, I would j ust like to state that in small communities 
like Baker Lake or S pence Bay or anywhere else that when you have a game 
officer they generally know who has licences an yway. So, I think in that way 
the big gest problem would be as Mr. Land says, it is the people around here 
where you can not know everybody but in  the s�all settlemen ts I do not think 
there would be prob l ems. 

T HE CHA I RMAN  ( M r. Stewart ) :  Does that satisfy everybody? Hon .  Peter Ernerk. 

HON .  PETER ERNER K :  Mr. Chairman,  did I hear you to say that you took my 
advice that within 48 hours or a reasonable time? 

THE C HA I R MAN ( M r. Stewart ) :  No, I was seeing  if you were satisfied with 
- the argument presented by Mr. Lyall . Mr. Simmons. 

MR. S IMMONS: It would be satisfactory for us to insert wordin q  something 
like this : "or proved to the satisfaction of that officer that he holds 
a licence or permit " .  This would address the situation that Mr. Lyall was 
speaking  to. In sma l l  communities this could very easily be done and i n  
effect we have been doing this kind  of thing i n  the Eastern Arcti c  already 
with polar bear tags. 

T HE CHA I R MAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you. Would •that type of wordin g  sati sfy 
you, Hon. Peter Ernerk? 

-ION. PETER ERNER K :  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  
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Clause 14 Set Aside For Rewording 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): I will set aside clause 14 for rewording and 
it can be brought back. 

Clause 15  on page 1 3, cancellation, suspension, and prohibition of 
renewal. 

MR. N ICKERSON: What happened to clause 14? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Clause 14 has been set aside for rewording. 

MR. N ICKERSON: Is it possible for me to ask a question pertaining to 
clause 14? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Proceed, Mr. Nickerson . 

MR. NICKERSON: What type of  identification is it customary for the game 
office or the department to furnish to its v arious officers? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): Mr. Land. 

MR . LAND: The licence is the first thing that is asked for by the officer 
in the field, to establish the identity of a hunter. 

MR. N ICKERSON: I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, what type of identification do 
game officers or wildlife officers carry or what do you anticipate g i ving 
to them so that somebody who is stopped will know that t hey are properly 
authorized game offfcers, the uniform I would imagine is the biggest thing 
but do they also carry some kind of badge? 

MR. LAND: Yes, they do, they have an I. D. card which has their photograph 
and a statement that they are appointed as a wildlife officer and their 
signature and the Commissioner's signature . 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Clause 1 5  at the top of page 1 3 . 

- ----- -- - --- --- --- . � - - - --

: ,  . .  , , · · .. • .. , . . • ,  

( 
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Propo s al To Amend C l a u s e  1 5  

MR. NICKE RSON ;  This is a techni ca l  quest i on addressed to the Legal Advisor but 
in subc l ause 1 5 ( 2 )  where a person who wants to ap peal to the judge of the 
supreme court to lift a cancellation or a suspension, exactly how would somebody 
go about doing this? What k ind of legal procedure would you adopt? Wou l d  you 
have to, for tnstance, come to Y ellowknife and pay a person�l visit to the 
judge ' s  office or could it be done easi l y  through the mail from l gloolik? 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Ms. Flieger): Mr . Chairman, I think that the rules for appeals 
or some rules for appeal would have to apply. This would not be like an appeal 
to the appeal court. I do not know w hether Mr. Singer ha� l ooked at this 
question in setting out the section and if he has perhaps he has an immediate 
answer. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Mr. Singer. 

MR. SINGER: No, Mr. C hairman, I agree that it would come within the rules of 
court dealing with appeal matters. 

LEGAL ADV I SOR ( Ms. Flieger): Mr. Chairman, it may be that we will have to look 
at the power to make regulations to cover that. Can we look at that and report 
back? 

THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: Would it be therefore possible, Mr. Chai�man, to pass by tlause 
1 5  until such time as the Legal Advisor has had time to look at this? 

THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Is it agreed to set aside clause 1 5, Hon. Tom 
Butters? 

Proposal To Further Amend Clause 1 5  

HON. TOM BUTTE RS: Mr. Chairman, on this point there is a concern that I have 
had relative to suspension. It would appear to me that the appeal judge has no 
power to limit or reduce the time the suspension may take effect and I am 
wondering whether or not we might foresee the case w here a person's licence is 
suspended for a number of years and whi l e  the person may be guilty of such an 
infraction they may feel that the suspension is rather harsh and heavy and 
would wish to appea l to reduce the time of the suspension. I wonder if that 
might be included within the consideration when it is brought back. 

THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Hon. David Searle. 

HON . DAV I D  SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, I think Hon. Tom Butters' comment is 
particularly valid. I think in l ooking back at that section a power to vary 
the order made as wel l as a power to reverse it is extremely critical because 
I can imagine any number of instances where· · the superintendent may have 
exercised his judgment correctly in suspending or �ancelling the l icence but 
the court might be of the view that the suspension is undu l y  l ong or c a ncellation 
for a period of time that would be ex cessive. So I would think that would be 
very important . 

Ap peal Procedures 

The other thing is I would assume that you might want to make reference here 
to a particular appea l provision, procedure rather, such as trial de novo 
which is a fairly common one in this jurisdictioh afid by way of new trial and 
make specific reference to a part of the Criminal Code. T�ose are my thoughts . 
It seems to me those two things have to be done really before you would know 
first of all how you would appeal, the time l i mits within w�ich you would do it , 
the procedure that you would use to get before the courts and, secondly, to 
enlarge the powers of the court. 
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THE CHA I RMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) ; T h an k  you, Hon . Dayi_ d  Searle , Madam Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADVISOR ( Ms . F l ieger ) :  Mr . Chairman , tn clause 9 1  w hich is the power to 
ma ke regu l ati ons, parag raph ( v }  there is the  power to set out regu l ations 
desc ribing t he proceedings under an appeal so that the  matters mentioned by 
Hon. David Searle could be covered in a regulation . What is not covered there 
is the power to vary the superintendent ' s  decision . 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : Hon . David Searle. 

HON . DAV ID SEARLE: Mr. Chairman , that being so then is th e power then continued 
throug h into the regulati ons and in fact exercised; in oth er words, we do have 
then by regulation the power to set out those procedures but then has it in fact 
been done in Draft 8 of the regulations, because there is nothing worse than 
seeing the power to regulate and then findi ng yourself in an appeal position 
and then not having had the power exercised. 

Draft Regulati ons 

LEGAL ADV ISOR ( Ms. Flieger) :  Mr. Chairman , I understand that the regulations 
that you see before you are just a draft . They have not yet been studied by 
our legal di vision. 

T HE CHA IRM AN ( Mr.  Stewart) : Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. N ICKERSON : Mr. Chairman , did I understand the Legal Advisor to say that 
the material that has been p resented to the Legislature has not been studied 
f i rst of all by its legal counsel? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Madam Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADV ISOR ( Ms. Flieger) : The regulations are still in draft form , Mr. 
Chairman , and have not been studied so far as I know by anyone in the legal  
divisi on. 

MR. NICKER SON : Mr. Chairman , does the same apply to the ordinance , the ordinance 
we have before us at the present time? Has that not been studied proper l y  by 
the legal department? 

THE CHA IRMAN ( Mr.  Stewart) : Madam Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADV ISOR ( Ms . Fli eger) : Mr. Chairman , the same is not true of the ordinance. 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr.  Stewart) : Good try , Mr. Nic kerson. C l ause 1 5,  is it the wish 
to set this aside then? Is it actually the other  sec tion t h at we should have a 
look at w h en we get to it , clause 91  o r  whatever it is? 

HON. DAV ID  SEAR LE :  As I understood the debate , the clause needs only a minor 
change which is to give the court the power to vary but subj ect to that the 
rest of i t  as to appeal procedures can be covered in the regu l ations . 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Mr. Singer . 

MR. S INGER: Mr.  Chairman , the poi nts made by Hon . David Searle are noted and 
are considered by the administration to be extremely val id points. The appeal 
procedures would be dealt with by regulati on and clause 15  would be amended to 
deal with variation of the order. 

Clause 15  Set Aside For Amendment 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( M r. Stewart ) :  Do we have ag reement then to set asi de clause 1 5  
for amendment? 

---Ag reed 

( 
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Clause 1 6 , t r ansm t t tal and stat emen t ,  at  the t o p  o f  p a ge 1 5. Hon .  Peter Ernerk. 

HON . PETE R E RNERK: Mr. Chairman,  I wou l d l ike to ask a quest i on of the witnesses. 
When a guy has to produce his s t a temen t s  of the number and species of wildlife 
killed , are these forms usua l ly the ones tha t you use in general hunting li cences 
and at the back you usual ly have so many cari bou you kill and wolves and things 
of that nature -- right? Are these usuall y  translated into some of the native 
languages such as Inuktitut and other l anguages? 

MR. LAND: Mr. Chairman, to date they have not been but it  is a very valid 
suggestion. 

HON. PETE R E RNE R k: Mr. Chairman , I take it  then that they will be translated. 

MR. LAND: Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Hon. David Searle. 

Power To Suspend Or Cancel A Licence 

HON. DAV ID SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, there is one thing that bothers me and that 
is reading now the whole of that clause 1 5  that we have just set aside and that 
deals with this. I t  appears that the superintendent under subclause 1 5 ( 1 ) has 
the powers to suspend or cancel a licence and that is subject to the appeal that  
we  have discussed. Then, later on in subclause ( 4) a justice, having been 
convicted for an offence against the ordinance regulations as well, has the power 
to cancel a licence. What bothers me is what if a person is prosecuted, take 
this fact situation: is prosecuted, convicted, fined and an appropriate penalty 
is determined by the court after hearing direct evidence and knowing all of the 
circumstances but the court decides in its wisdom not to cancel the general 
hunting licence ; in other words, feels that in these set of circumstances an 
appropriate punishment would be a fine and maybe if this person ever appears 
before the court again it might then take away his hunting privileges. Now, 
here is where I see the authorities get ting into the act having been on both 
sides of the fence as a prosecutor and the defence lawyer. I can see the 
prosecutor ' s  encouraging the court to cancel or suspend the hunting licence, 
the court deciding in its wisdom that it will not do that and then the 
prosecutor ' s appealing directly to the superintendent who does not know all the 
circumstances of the case certainly as well as the court would and persuading 
him to exercise t hat  same power of suspension or cancellation which the court 
refused to exercise. 

Now you can say all right, there is an appeal to the judge and back through 
the system again, but my concern would be to somehow cons train the superintendent 
from retrying in effect administratively the case and not exercising powers of 
cancellation or suspension where the courts have decided that that is not 
appropriate in the circumstances. Now . therefore I am wondering if the legal 
people might just give consideration to tha t  type of constraint. 
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T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  Mr . Singer. 

Reasonable Cause For Contravention 

MR . S IN GER: Mr . Chairman, under clause 1 5  before taking any action the super­
intendent has to have reasonable cause to believe in the contravention . In 
my opinion if the court has adjudicated upon the issue then the court has 
determined in effect whether or not first of all the person is guilty . If the 
person is innocent, is found innocent, then presumably the superintendent will 
not find the person guilty where the court has found him innocent and if the 
person is guilty and if the judge has decided not to make the cancellation then 
I would think that it probably would not be reasonable to cancel it in the 
circumstances . 

HON .  DAV ID SEARLE: Well, that is exactly my point, of course . It would not 
be reasonable . What I am saying is that notwithstanding our unanimous agreement 
on that point here today that power to cancel would still remain in the 
superintendent . Saying that once a breach of the ordinance has been properly 
proved and had been found to be proven by a court then I suspect unless you 
somehow provide that, there will be all kinds of appeals for such administrative 
action by the Crown once they have failed in court . 

T HE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  Mr. , Singer . 

MR. S IN GER: Mr. Chairman, if sufficient safeguards are not felt to be inherent 
in the legislation as it stands at the moment, then I think the administration 
is willing to write in a provision preventing the superinf�ndent from cancelling 
where a justice has decided not to cancel under subclause ( 4 ) . 

H ON .  DAV ID SEARLE: That is what I was after . 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr .  Stew�rt ) :  Does that satisfy you, Hon . David Searle? 

H ON . DAV ID SEARLE: Yes .  

T HE CHAIRMAN  ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Hon. Tom Butters. 

Definition Of Justice 

H ON.  T OM BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if under that same clause does the 
designation of 1 1 justice 1 1  here include a justice of the peace and if it does , 
does that mean that a justice of the peace can remove, say, a general hunting 
licence, a licence which people depend on for their l i velihood? 

T HE CHA IRMAN  ( Mr. Stewart ) :  I believe, Hon. Tom Butters, the answer. will be 
yes, a justice of the peace has that authority . He has it for drivers • licences 
and several others . Madam Legal Advisor, would you give us your opinion on that? 

LEGAL ADV IS OR ( Ms. Flieger ) :  Mr . Chairman, the word 1 1 justice 1 1 is defined in 
the Interpretation Ordinance to mean a justice of the peace . 

T HE CHA IRMAN  ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  Hon . Tom Butters . 

H ON .  T OM BUTTERS: I know it seems strange making these representations with 
regard t9 the ordinance, but I did this too when we went through the draft and 
pointed out that this had been a concern of mine last January and it still 
remains a concern of mine. I would not move that it be removed but I would 
bring to the attention of the committee that this. d oes give the justice of 
the peace in our community the power to withdraw the licence and the general 
hunting licence . 

T HE CHA IRMAN ( Mr. Stewart ) :  Mr . Vince Steen . 

( 
\ 
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General Hunting Licences 

MR. V.  STEEN: Mr. Chairman, the  Game Advisory Council was opposed to the fur 
cance l _lation of a general hunting licence and they were hoping that something 
could be worked out whereby only the sec t i on that was for instance if the g�y 
broke the law only for polar bear he doe s  not lose his general hunting licence 
to hunt caribou . However, under clause 1 5  it says the Commissioner can cancel 
all licences dealing with endangered species and since a general hunting licence 
holder can not hunt an endangered species his general hunting licence is then 
cancelled and if you cancelled tha whole general hunting licence for a person, . 
for instance, a Dene person, he would still be able to hunt moose for food 
but for a guy up in the High Arctic where there is nothing but caribou to hunt · 
for food he is in a different position . I j ust wanted to point it out to the 
concerned Members. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Steen. 

MR . NICKERSON: I have a number of queries. One , .  I will l et H on. David Searle 
speak to and that is the matter of appeals from the justice to an appeal court 
of some form or another. The second point is in line w i th com�ents j ust made 
by Mr. Steen . He was correc t in subclause ( 3) that the c �mm i ssioner can cancel 
in effect general hunting licences, any kind of licences when he feels that a 
parti cular species of animal is becoming extinct, but if you read that subclause 
carefully you can find that not only can he do it when a species is becoming 
extinct or he thinks that a species is becoming extinct, but he can do it for 
all other purposes that he feels to be necessary for wildlife management . That 
is very very broad and sweeping power and I would imagine that those people 
who have general hunting licences and are very jealous of the privileges granted 
to them by the hunting licence, that is a question that they might like to 
address themselves to. 

It might be that they would only want that power granted to the Commissioner 
with respect to a species that is endangered. In paragraph 1 5 ( 3 ) ( a )  the 
wording there is rather difficult to understand in a way. There is no real 
definition of an endingered species and then it refers to affected species 
and there is no definition as to what is really meant by affected species and 
certainly if I was one of those people who was very jealous of the privileges 
granted by the general hunting licence I would have a lot to say about that 
particular clause. As, however, I do not have a general hunting licence and 
am not eligible for one, I will not say anything. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr . Lyall . I have your name· on the list for 
wishing to speak some time ago. 

MR . LYALL: I do not wish to speak. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr. Lafferty. 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Chairman, I wp µld like to make a brief comment on this 
subclause 1 5 ( 3 ) .  

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr . Stewart ) :  Please try and speak into your mike, Mr. Lafferty . 

Powers Are Too Broad 

MR. LAFFERTY: I believe that this clause dealing with general hunting licences, 
at least it is not dealing with general hunting licences but the powers given 
to the Commissioner, consequently down to the game superintendent is too broad 
and too general since it affetts general hunting l f ience holders. The  clause 
as I understand it reads quite broadly that the Commissioner can cancel all 
licences or any licences or permit . I think in this clause or in any other 
clause where it may be applicable that we should be allowing provisions whereby 
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general hunting licence holders are protected to some degree. I am not saying 
that they should be given any special privileges or simply because of inheri­
tance . Nonetheless, obviously the majority of the people i n  the North still 
are to a large degree dependent on wildlife for their supplementary food . 

Secondly, in the event that a general hunti ng licence holder ' s  licence is 
cancel led and as we very well know that many general hunting licence holders do 
not get the subsistence necessary even when they are in the employment of 
governments or in the various companies that are operating up here, they do not 
receive the same benefits as non-native people, subsequently, these people must 
have some kind of guarantee that their natural food supplies are not endangered 
in any way by, for instance, the cancellation of a general hunting licence . I 
suppose in that respect I am j ealously guarding probably the only privilege 
that I have in the Northwest Territories . 

I would move, Mr. Chairman, that this section be set aside for the present 
time in the debate in the draft and I make that draft amendment . 

T AE  CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart ) :  Thank you, Mr . Lafferty. This section has been 
set aside for perusal and amendments and I trust that your .proposal will be 
taken into consideration. Due to the hour do I have your permission to report 
progress? 

- --Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr . Stewart. 

Report Of The Committee Of The Whole Of Bill 3 -66, W i ldlife Ordinance 

MR. STEWART : Mr. Speaker, your committee has been studying Bill 3 -66 and 
wishes to report progress at  this time. 

MR . SPEAKER : Mr . Clerk, orders of the day. 

ITEM NO. 1 4 : ORDERS OF T HE DAY 

CLERK OF _T HE HOUSE ( Mr .  Remnant ) :  Orders of the day , October 19 , 1978 , 
1 : 0 0 o ' clock p . m. , at the Explorer Hotel. 

1. Prayer 

2. Replies to Commissioner ' s  Address 

3. Questions and Returns 

4 . Oral Questions 

5. Petitions 

6. Reports of Standin� and Special Committees 

7 .  Notices of Motion 

8 .  Moti ons for the Producti on of Papers 

9. Motions 

1 0 .  Tabling of Documents 

1 1. Notices of Motion for the Introduction of Bills 

12 . First Reading of Bills 

, • , . 

· • · , · · ,:· . • ·····, • . ' ' . 

( 

(_ 



- 9 3 -

1 3. Consideration in Commit tee of the Whole of Bills , Recommendations to the 
Legislature and Other Mat ters: Bill 3-66, Report of the Electoral District  
Boundaries Commission , N . W. T. Native Women ' s  Assoc i ation and COPE Land 
Claims Set tlement 

1 4. Third Reading of Bills 

1 5. Orders of the Day 

MR . SPEAKER: This House stands adjourned until 1 : 00 o'clock p . m. , October 1 9 ,  
1 978 , at  the Explorer Hotel. 

---ADJOURNME NT 
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